

Plant-based meat and health in Europe

A review of current evidence, key priorities, and frequently asked questions

November 2023

About this document

Diversifying Europe's protein supply is essential if governments are to address global challenges such as climate change, food insecurity, antimicrobial resistance and biodiversity loss. At the same time, diet-related ill health represents a growing burden on European economies and health systems. Increasing the proportion of plant-based foods in our diets is therefore a growing priority for governments – and plant-based meat has a key role to play in this transition.

While academics and policymakers are beginning to recognise the environmental advantages of plant-based meat, many still have questions about its nutritional benefits.

Here, we'll take a deep dive into plant-based meat and health in Europe, including recommendations for areas of future study and product development.

We would like to thank the following people for sharing their time, expertise, and thoughtful review during the drafting of this report:

- **Dr Alan Javier Hernandez Alvarez,** Lecturer in Nutrition and Global Health, *University* of Leeds
- Anna-Lena Klapp, Senior Specialist Nutrition & Health, ProVeg International
- Anthony Warner, Food Scientist, Chef, Author, New Food Innovation
- Dr Kate Dun-Campbell, Public Health Registrar, The Health Foundation
- Dr Laura Bardon, Research Scientist (food policy), Quadram Institute Bioscience
- Dr Liangzi Zhang, Research Scientist, Quadram Institute Bioscience
- Dr Martine van Haperen, Expert in Nutrition and Health, ProVeg Netherlands
- **Dr Roberta Alessandri,** Medical Content Creator, *Physicians Association for Nutrition International*
- Teri Lichtenstein, Accredited Practising Dietitian

Please note, this document is not intended as medical advice, and individuals seeking information on their personal diet should consult with a qualified health professional.

Table of contents

About this document	2
1 Introduction	4
Glossary	7
2 Dietary health in Europe	10
3 The challenge of conducting and understanding research on diet	12
4 How do plant-based meat and conventional meat compare nutritionally?	14
Calories	15
Fibre	16
Protein	17
Fat	20
Sugar	22
Salt	23
Micronutrients	24
5 Other benefits of plant-based meat for public health	28
6 Frequently asked questions	31
Isn't plant-based meat ultra-processed? Does that make it unhealthy?	31
How does plant-based meat affect my microbiome?	32
Does plant-based meat contain complete proteins?	33
Doesn't plant-based meat have lots of ingredients and additives?	33
What about the bioavailability of protein and micronutrients?	35
Do athletes need animal protein to build muscle?	35
Isn't it better to just eat plant-based whole foods?	36
Does this apply to everyone? What about groups with special dietary needs?	37
What about plant-based milk and eggs?	37
7 What work is being done to further enhance nutrition in plant-based meat?	38
8 Conclusions and recommendations	40
Appendix	42
Additional data from Spain	42
Additional data from Germany	43
References	47

1 Introduction

Eating plants is good for you. Countless studies have repeatedly found that diets high in plant-based foods such as legumes, whole grains and vegetables have significant health benefits, reducing the risk of illness and death.^{1,2,3}

The 2019 Global Burden of Disease study found that in European countries, under-consumption of various plant-based foods and over-consumption of red and processed meat and foods high in salt, sugar, and saturated fat were among the key drivers of diet-related illness and death.⁴ Within this, however, little has been done to specifically explore where plant-based meat fits in this picture.

What is plant-based meat and why is it important?

Plant-based meat looks, cooks and tastes like conventional meat – but is made from plants or fungi. By reducing reliance on conventional animal agriculture, plant-based meat can help address a number of pressing global issues:

- **Climate change**. Plant-based meat is significantly more efficient than conventional meat, with greenhouse gas emissions reductions of as much as 80-90%.⁵
- **Food insecurity.** Plant-based meat has shorter supply chains and requires far fewer resources to produce, which means it could help make food supplies more resilient in the face of war, climate shocks and supply chain vulnerabilities.⁶
- **Biodiversity loss.** Modelling suggests that substituting 50% of global meat consumption with plant-based meat would effectively halt the destruction of forests and natural land.⁷
- Antimicrobial resistance. In Europe, over half of antibiotics used are fed to farmed animals,⁸ driving resistance. Plant-based meat production is antibiotic-free, reducing pressure on these life-saving medicines.
- **Zoonotic diseases.** Intensive animal agriculture and the deforestation associated with meat production are two key drivers of emergent zoonotic diseases that could pose a threat to humans.⁹ Both bird flu¹⁰ and swine flu¹¹ are particularly concerning diseases currently circulating in European farmed animal populations.¹² Producing plant-based meat is therefore a way to satisfy growing demand for meat without driving this risk.

But is it healthy?

A healthy diet contains a wide variety of foods and plant-based meat can contribute to this.

From the outset, it is important to note that there is wide variation between available plant-based meat options and their nutritional attributes. Similarly, people's dietary needs can vary greatly, and people who are older, pregnant or athletes may need to pay special attention to certain nutrients. Given the breadth and complexity of this topic, this report's focus is on the macro scale, looking at averages across products in relation to general health guidelines from European public health bodies, rather than offering specific health advice.

In this context, compared to conventional meat, plant-based meat can meet many of the same nutritional needs while usually containing more fibre and less saturated fat. Processing techniques used to make plant-based meat can also enhance the prevalence and digestibility of the nutrients within it.^{13,14}

Relative to the large body of evidence on the numerous benefits of plant-based whole foods such as whole grains, beans and vegetables, research into the impact of plant-based meat on health outcomes is still limited, but initial studies indicate substituting conventional meat for plant-based options could reduce the risk of heart disease,^{15,16} improve gut health^{17,18} and help maintain a healthy weight.¹⁹

Therefore, plant-based meat can offer consumers convenient options that are easy to incorporate into their diets as they transition towards more plant-based ways of eating, alongside existing initiatives to improve the availability and accessibility of plant-based whole foods.

In addition to benefits compared to red and processed meat which are associated with established risks, there are also important benefits of plant-based versions of other meats like chicken or fish. Conventional meat production is a key driver of several public health threats such as antimicrobial resistance, pandemic risk, air and water pollution, and climate change. In the case of fish, current production is unsustainable and yet cannot produce enough omega-3 to meet optimal global needs.²⁰ Conventional production of meat is also far more resource-intensive than plant-based production and is therefore more vulnerable to supply shocks and inflation.²¹

Climate change, animal pandemics such as bird flu and swine fever, and overfishing are already beginning to impact the cost and availability of conventional meat and seafood, and without diversification of the protein supply to reduce dependence on conventional production, this will

continue. To achieve that, government investment in research and development for healthy, delicious and affordable plant-based meat is crucial.

This report finds that plant-based meat could help people reduce their meat consumption to recommended levels without requiring major behaviour change, and while offering various other benefits.

Priorities and recommendations:

Based on the findings of this report, we recommend that **governments and funders** should prioritise investment in research and development to better understand and optimise the health potential of plant-based meat, with particular focus on the following areas:

- **Developing next-generation plant-based meat products**, to enable optimisation of nutrient bioavailability and taste, as well as improving functionality and broadening the range of available options, such as whole cuts, that fit easily in healthy, balanced meals.
- Diversification of ingredient crops and expansion of breeding specifically for use in plant-based meat. This will improve the functionality of raw ingredients, reducing the number of processing steps and additional ingredients needed. It will also enable further improvements in nutritional value and allow protein crops to be grown locally.
- **Developing novel processing technologies (including the use of fermentation)** which are better able to maintain or further boost the nutritional value of plant-based meat ingredients.
- Conducting high-quality trials investigating the health impacts of swapping plant-based for conventional meat to bolster the evidence base underpinning the important role of plant-based meat in public health.

We also recommend that **companies and the sector** more broadly focus on:

- Better communicating the health benefits of their products to consumers so consumers understand how to incorporate plant-based meat into a healthy, balanced diet.
- **Innovation** to further improve the nutritional quality of plant-based meat, through approaches such as micronutrient fortification and salt reduction.

Glossary

Diet and nutrition are complex topics. Below are some important terms and definitions used in this report.

ALA: Alpha-linolenic acid or ALA is a short-chain omega-3 fatty acid found commonly in plant oils and seeds.

Amino acid: Amino acids are molecules that form the building blocks of proteins. There are 20 different amino acids needed by the human body to grow and function. The body can make 11 of these itself, and nine must be consumed in food.

Anti-nutrients: A compound in food that interferes with the body's absorption of nutrients. Phytate is a common example found naturally in plants.

Bioavailability: The proportion of a nutrient in food that is absorbed and used by the body.

Caloric density: The number of calories in a food per 100g. High fat foods tend to have a particularly high caloric density.

Cardiovascular disease: A disease of the heart or circulatory system. This can include trouble with the heart itself such as heart failure or blood vessels in other parts of the body such as stroke.

Complete protein: A protein source containing all nine essential amino acids that are needed from dietary sources.

Confounding factors and correlation-causation fallacy: A common flaw in reasoning where it is assumed without sufficient evidence that two things happening at the same time had a causal relationship with one another. For example, studying rates of ice cream consumption and rates of sunburn, finding they mirror one another, and concluding that eating ice cream increases the risk of sunburn. In this example, it is obvious that eating ice cream and getting sunburn are probably both caused by an additional factor not being studied – as you are more likely to buy an ice cream and to get sunburned on a hot, sunny day. In this instance, the weather would be known as a 'confounding factor', or an unmeasured factor that influences the proposed cause and effect. In more complicated examples it is not always so easy to separate out these confounding factors, which is a common difficulty in nutrition research.

Disability Adjusted Life Years (DALYS): A measure used to calculate impact on quality of life, expressed in terms of the number of years of good health lost to sickness, disability or early death. It is often used on a population level to capture the full impact of conditions that may have significant quality of life impacts that would not be fully captured looking at death rate

alone, for instance blindness or diabetes.

EPA and DHA: Eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) are long-chain fatty acids produced by algae and commonly found in seafood.

Food processing: A broad term describing any process that is done to food prior to eating. This can range from simple things like chopping, freezing or cooking to more complex processes like pasteurisation, fermentation or extrusion.

Free and added sugars: These are simple sugars that are very easy for the body to digest and use. They are either added in food preparation or naturally occurring in certain foods like fruit.

Macronutrient: Fat, carbohydrate and protein are macronutrients. They make up a large proportion of the foods we eat and are the nutrients used to provide energy.

Meta-analysis: Along with systematic reviews, these are the most reliable kind of research. Meta-analyses examine data from a number of independent studies of the same subject (ideally randomised controlled trials), in order to determine overall trends.

Metabolic disease: A disease or disorder that disrupts how food is converted to energy within the body on a cellular level. Type 2 diabetes, which disrupts the body's management of sugar, is the most common metabolic disease.

Micronutrient: A chemical element or substance which is required in trace amounts from the diet and is used by the body to mainatian normal functioning.

Morbidity: The rate of disease in a population.

Mortality: The rate of death in a population.

Mycoprotein: A protein ingredient that comes from fillamentous fungi.

Nova classification system: This classification system, devised by Brazilian researcher Carlos Augusto Monteiro, was designed to categorise foods according to their level of processing. The four Nova categories are as follows:

- Nova 1: Unprocessed or minimally processed foods. Minimal processing includes the removal of inedible or unwanted parts. Nothing is added to the original food in this category.
- Nova 2: Processed culinary ingredients. Substances made from Nova 1 foods or from nature that are processed for use in cooking.
- Nova 3: Processed foods. Foods from Nova 1 that have been processed and/or combined with foods from Nova 2, or Nova 2 foods that have been further processed.
- Nova 4: Ultra-processed foods. Foods that have been made using a series of processes, contain artificial ingredients and usually have few intact Nova 1 foods present.

While Nova is not an acronym, it is sometimes seen styled in capital letters.

Plant-based meat: Products that look and cook like conventional animal meat, and aim to recreate the texture and taste using ingredients made from non-animal sources. Even though they technically fall within a different kingdom of life to plants, for the sake of brevity products made from fungi and algae are considered plant-based in the context of this report.

Processed meat: Meat that has been smoked, dried, salted or treated with preservatives such as nitrites or nitrates.

Randomised controlled trial (RCT): The gold standard trial design for generating medical evidence. These trials take a representative sample of people and randomly assign them to either an 'intervention' (the specific change being measured) or a 'control' (a group without the intervention to measure what would have happened if no change had been made). They then compare the differences in pre-defined outcomes between the two groups. Where possible, the study is also 'blinded', meaning the participants in the study (single-blind) and the researchers measuring and collecting the results (double-blind) do not know who is allocated to which group to reduce the risk of unconscious bias.

Red meat: Broadly speaking, this covers meat from mammals, such as beef, pork, lamb, goat and horse.

Systematic review: A synthesis of available evidence on a given topic, using a critical approach to identify, evaluate and weight existing research.

Ultra-processed food: A food that falls within category four of the Nova classification system.

2 Dietary health in Europe

Why is a healthy diet important, and what diet-related health problems are the most pressing for Europeans?

Alongside low physical activity levels and smoking status, diet is a key predictor of health outcomes across European countries. **The 2019 Global Burden of Disease (GBD) study estimated that poor diet is responsible for almost one million premature deaths per year in Europe.**^{22,23}

Recent literature has also begun to explore an emerging phenomenon of a 'double burden' of malnutrition, where obesity occurs at the same time as undernutrition. This is a growing problem that has been observed in all regions of the world and is made worse by climate change.²⁴

Cardiovascular disease (disease of the heart and circulatory system) is one of the largest single causes of illness and death in Europe, accounting for nearly a fifth of 'disability-adjusted life years' (DALYs) lost. Poor diet is the largest single driver of cardiovascular disease in Europe, responsible for 40% of deaths²⁵ and has a well-established link with the development of other prevalent conditions such as obesity and type 2 diabetes,²⁶ and bowel cancer.²⁷

Obesity is the most significant driver of diet-related illness and death in Europe. It

accounts for 96% of DALYs lost and 99% of deaths²⁸ resulting from dietary factors. This means that from a public health perspective, enabling people to choose foods that help them maintain a healthy weight, and reduce the risks of the most prevalent diet-related diseases, can have huge benefits.

The health burden of red and processed meat in Europe

The role of conventional red and processed meat in disease development is also increasingly recognised by international health authorities such as the WHO.²⁹ Many people in Europe eat significantly more than the recommended daily intake of red and processed meat. Research to quantify this impact has estimated that a considerable amount of ill health caused by poor diet can be attributed to overconsumption of red and processed meat.

Red and processed meat are also associated with certain cancers, particularly bowel cancer,³⁰ while compounds such as resistant starches within plant-based meat are known to reduce bowel cancer risk.³¹ Initial studies have also suggested certain plant-based meats may help reduce compounds in the gut linked to these cancers.³² **Bowel cancer is the second most prevalent cancer and the second largest cause of cancer-related death in Europe.**³³ In the

United States, the American Cancer Society have announced a partnership with plant-based meat company Beyond Meat to explore the potential of cancer risk reduction using plant-based meat.³⁴

The GBD study found overconsumption of red meat and processed meat were among the top 10 diet-related risk factors for both ill health and death in Europe. The below graphs show the position of overconsumption of red and processed meat in the context of other major diet-related drivers of ill health.



Figure 1. Top 10 drivers of diet-related ill health in Europe, 2019³⁵



Figure 2. Top 10 drivers of diet-related death in Europe, 2019³⁶

About this data: The GBD study is a global research programme that seeks to quantify causes of death and ill health to inform public health approaches. While it is true that nobody has 'not enough vegetables' on their death certificate, researchers use the data to estimate the net ill health or death caused by these risk factors to better enable comparison and prioritisation.

3 The challenge of conducting and understanding research on diet

Because food is so fundamental to daily life and linked with many other behavioural and social factors, it is hard to conduct high-quality studies on the impact of diet on health.³⁷

The health effects of diet can take years or even decades to have an impact, and isolating them is incredibly hard to do. This is because they are subject to many interconnected influences such as lifestyle, psychology, demographic group, socioeconomic background and genetic makeup.

To complicate this even more, recent research into epigenetics has found that certain lifestyle factors like stress or exposure to pollutants like tobacco smoke can impact health in other ways by altering the way people's genes work.³⁸

Poor diets are disproportionately seen in certain groups of people who may share some or all of these other influences. This means it is hard to know which outcomes happened by coincidence, and which were directly caused by diet. This is known as the 'correlation-causation fallacy' and is particularly hard to avoid in research on diet.

This is not the only potential pitfall for researchers, however, as data quality can also be a problem. For example, food diaries are one of the easiest ways to measure and compare dietary differences and are often used in nutrition studies. However, they often give flawed data³⁹ as there is huge variation in how accurately people can record what they eat.

In addition to this, care needs to be taken when drawing solid conclusions from studies regardless of their type, as studies are only as useful as the question they are answering.

To give an example, a randomised controlled trial looking to compare the impact of foods that are brown in colour could conduct a perfect, well-controlled trial, and find with relative confidence that eating a lot of brown food was linked to poor health.

However rigorous the study, its results would not be particularly useful because being brown isn't a feature of foods that is consistent with their nutritional makeup. The study findings may have resulted from participants eating a particular subset of brown foods like chocolate and cake. These foods can cause problems if eaten in excess, but not because they are brown. Someone reading this study may take away that other brown foods like nuts and whole grains have similar health consequences, which would be untrue. When conducting scientific research, many different study designs and data sources can be used, each with specific benefits and limitations, as outlined in the table below.

	Pros	Cons
Meta-analyses and systematic reviews	• If available, this is the most reliable source of evidence, synthesised from the full body of available research (ideally RCTs).	 Can only be done if other research of sufficient quality already exists.
Human randomised controlled trial (RCT)	 Allows a specific theory to be tested with less chance of other factors skewing results. Generally the most reliable type of single study. 	• Cannot answer some questions as research would be too costly and/or unethical.
Observational study	Large study population.Can look at long-term impacts.	• Hard to be sure why things happened.
Data surveys and reviews	 Collect existing data for comparison. Results are concrete and repeatable. 	• Validity of findings depends on the availability and quality of evidence available.
Modelling studies	• Can test a specific theory about a given mechanism without the complexity of 'real life'.	• The mechanism being modelled may not be an accurate representation of real life.
Animal studies	• Easier to conduct than human studies.	• Humans have different physiology from animals, so may respond differently to the same foods.

Figure 3: Common study types used in research on diet

In short, no one study can give definitive answers on health and nutrition. The only way to build an accurate picture is by looking at multiple, high-quality studies from different authors and institutions and at systematic reviews and meta-analyses, ideally from randomised controlled trials, drawing on the full body of available evidence.

All references used in this report are as far as possible taken from multiple sources with a preference for systematic reviews where available.

4 How do plant-based meat and conventional meat compare nutritionally?

Nutrition is more than just calories. The composition of the foods we eat is a critical consideration in evaluating their healthiness.

All food is made up of different primary building blocks known as 'macronutrients'. These make up the bulk of what we eat, and each provides certain things: some provide energy, some aid growth and repair, and some contain chemical components that drive and regulate the millions of processes that take place in our bodies.

Like the differences between plain white bread and seeded wholemeal bread, the nutritional makeup of different types of plant-based meat can vary a lot. The studies explored in detail in this chapter provide detailed surveys of available products in Germany (2021), the Netherlands (2023), Sweden (2022) and the UK (2021) which can provide average ranges to serve as a yard-stick to compare against conventional meat.

Where relevant, these figures are put in context relative to EU guidelines for health claims on food. Thresholds that do not relate to health claims (high fat, high saturated fat, high sugar and high salt) are taken from the UK traffic light system, as there is no standard EU threshold defining this and it is the simplest national guideline of the countries featured in the graphs.

These averages show that plant-based meats offer upsides (some minor, some major) over their conventional counterparts across most macronutrient categories.

About this data: Numbers in this chapter from the German, Dutch and UK studies are mean values across products, whereas those from the Swedish study are median values. The German study did not look at meatballs or fibre. The Dutch study did not include total fat, and the UK study did not cover strips or sugar.

A more recent German study and two Spanish studies have also been conducted on this topic. However, due to different methodologies and product categorisations, they have not been included in this chapter. Please see the appendix for a summary of their findings.

Calories

There is strong evidence that choosing foods with lower calories by weight, generally referred to as "caloric density", can significantly reduce overall calorie intake.⁴⁰ On average, plant-based meat products have similar or fewer calories per **100**g than their conventional counterparts.

Figure 4: Comparison of average calorie content per 100g in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat.^{41,42,43,44}



While a healthy diet is a lot more complicated than simply the energy contained within food, overconsumption of calories is one of the main causes of overweight and obesity, and consequently an important piece of the puzzle. For our ancestors, maximising the amount of energy we could extract and either use or store from our food was essential for surviving periods of scarcity. But, in the context of modern-day Europe, overconsumption of calories is a major driver of diet-related ill health.

In the studies surveyed here, plant-based meat had similar or fewer calories per 100g in all categories. This difference was mostly modest, but for certain categories, particularly meatballs, there was a significant reduction.

Fibre

There is strong evidence that high fibre intake significantly reduces the risk of cardiovascular disease and death.⁴⁵ High fibre intake is also linked to the promotion of a healthy gut and microbiome, and reduction in inflammation.⁴⁶ Plant-based meat is considered a source of fibre, while conventional meat is not. The small amount of fibre in conventional meat products is always derived from added plant-based ingredients.

Fibre is an important part of a healthy diet, and there is strong evidence that higher fibre intake is associated with a reduction in the risk of serious diseases such as coronary artery disease, cardiovascular disease, pancreatic cancer, and all-cause mortality.⁴⁷ According to European regulators, foods are considered a source of fibre if they have at least 3g of fibre per 100g, and high in fibre if they have at least 6g per 100g or 3g per 100 calories.⁴⁸ Dietary guidelines in Europe advise consuming 30g of fibre per day, and the majority of people in Europe do not meet these recommendations.⁴⁹

Figure 5: Comparison of average fibre content per 100g in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat.^{50,51,52}



Protein

The evidence on the impact of a high-protein diet on health outcomes is mixed, with different studies finding both positive and negative effects.^{53, 54} Plant-based meat comfortably meets the EU definition of a high-protein food, but on average has less protein per 100g than conventional meat.

While this is one of the most common concerns from consumers, most Europeans (including vegetarians and vegans) already consume well above their recommended minimum daily protein intake.^{55,56} Despite this, protein can still be important to the enjoyment of food as it contributes to the feeling of being 'full', at least in the short term.⁵⁷

Figure 6a: Comparison of average protein content per 100g in plant-based meat available in Germany, the Netherlands, Sweden and the UK compared to conventional meat^{58,59,60,61}



Plant-based meat was, for the most part, slightly lower than conventional meat in terms of protein content per 100g across the studies included here. However, nutrition guidelines tend to define nutritional protein sources not just in terms of protein content by weight, but in terms of the percentage of calories in a foodstuff provided by protein (as opposed to other macronutrients like carbohydrates or fat). By this metric, plant-based metric is more similar to conventional meat.

Figure 6b: Comparison of percentage of calories from protein in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat^{62,63,64,65}



Plant-based meat is a good source of dietary protein, and all of the plant-based categories featured in these studies meet the European Commission's criteria for high protein foods, with at least 20% of their calories coming from protein. By this metric, plant-based meat is similar to conventional meat across most categories with the exception of a plain fillet.

There is evidence suggesting that consuming plant proteins can reduce the risk of developing chronic diseases such as type 2 diabetes compared to consuming animal proteins.⁶⁶ Several studies exploring health impacts associated with replacing animal-based with plant-based proteins have also shown positive findings for cardiovascular health.⁶⁷ However, more research is needed to better understand the extent to which this applies to plant-based meats, and what is causing the observed benefits of increasing plant protein consumption.

A person's required protein intake depends on various factors such as age and activity level. For the average person, EU dietary guidelines advise eating 0.83g of protein per kilogram of body weight per day. That is two to three portions of foods that are a source of or high in protein. This requirement is higher for certain groups such as those who are older, pregnant, breastfeeding or athletes.^{68,69}

Does plant-based meat contain complete protein?

Proteins are made from building blocks called amino acids. Some of these we can make ourselves, and some we must get from the food we eat (known as 'essential amino acids'). Not all proteins are created equal – and it is important to ensure that across the protein sources someone eats, all essential amino acids are covered.

Protein from animals⁷⁰ and fungi⁷¹ are 'complete' – meaning they contain all of the essential amino acids – but this is not always the case in protein from plants.

In humans, there are 20 types of amino acid, 11 of which the body can make itself and nine of which need to come from food. Most plant-based protein sources, such as beans or gluten in bread, are not complete protein sources by themselves. However, many popular simple meals like bean stew with bread combine these, and therefore provide all of the essential amino acids.

However, some plant proteins are complete – and these are often the proteins used as the basis for plant-based meat, soy and quinoa are two examples. Products made from fungi like mycoprotein are also sources of complete protein.⁷²

Plant-based meats are also able to use blends of different kinds of protein to achieve an optimal amino acid balance. One example used is the combination of protein from cereals and pulses. Cereals are usually low in lysine while pulses tend to be low in cysteine and methionine – but a combination of wheat and pea protein can provide a complete amino acid profile.⁷³

So-called 'incomplete' proteins are valuable in the diet, and plant proteins as a group have been found to significantly reduce the risk of death from heart disease, whereas no beneficial risk reduction was found in equivalent animal protein intake.⁷⁴

How bioavailable is the protein in plant-based meat?

The bioavailability of a nutrient describes how easy it is for the body to break down and use. Plant sources of protein can be less bioavailable, but certain processing methods used to make plant-based meats improve this.⁷⁵ Research suggests fungi and algae protein sources have equivalent bioavailability to animal sources.⁷⁶

The reason for differences in bioavailability between plant sources of protein and other sources like fungi, algae and animals are so-called 'anti-nutrients' – chemicals that plants produce as a defence mechanism to reduce the digestibility of the nutrients within them.

The processing techniques used to make plant-based meat can offer advantages in bioavailability compared with their raw ingredients by reducing the presence of these anti-nutrients and enhancing other features that improve bioavailability.^{77,78}

Fat

Fat is the most energy-dense nutrient, containing nine calories per gram. Diets with lower fat content are therefore likely to result in a lower risk of unhealthy weight gain.⁷⁹ There is good evidence that high saturated fat intake is associated with an increased risk of heart attack and stroke.⁸⁰ On average, plant-based meats have lower total fat and much lower saturated fat content compared to animal products.

Figure 7a: Comparison of average total fat content per 100g in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat^{81,82,83}



The studies found that plant-based meat generally had similar or slightly lower fat content compared to conventional meat, although plant-based sausages tended to have a larger reduction in overall fat. Fat is not inherently bad, and some fat is crucial to a healthy diet – but not all fats are the same.

Where overall fat content was slightly lower, plant-based meat had far lower saturated fat content compared to conventional meat, which was consistent across all product categories apart from fillets, where the difference was modest. Over half of the conventional meat categories studied were high in saturated fat, while none of the plant-based meat categories were and many were low in saturated fat.

Figure 7b: Comparison of average total saturated fat content per 100g in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat^{84,85,86,87}



Research shows that high intake of saturated fat is directly associated with an increased risk of cardiovascular events (eg, heart attack and stroke)⁸⁸ and that replacing them with unsaturated fat (eg, healthy oils, nuts and seeds) is beneficial.⁸⁹ The proportion of fats that are saturated in plant-based meat is significantly lower than in conventional meat, with the fat instead coming from plant-based sources.

Polyunsaturated fats, in particular, are an important part of a balanced diet and are found in many of the most commonly used oils in plant-based meat. Omega-3 fatty acids found in seeds and algae are also an important part of a balanced diet⁹⁰ and are increasingly used to make plant-based meat and particularly seafood products.

Sugar

There is good evidence that most people would benefit from reducing their intake of foods high in free and added sugars.⁹¹ On average, both plant-based and conventional meat are low in sugar (less than 5g per 100g).

Although generally there is more sugar in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat, levels were well within the 'low sugar' threshold across all categories and all countries.

Figure 8: Comparison of average sugar content per 100g in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat^{92,93,94}



Salt

Salt is a significant contributor to diet-related ill health, and there is good evidence that most people would benefit from reducing their salt intake.⁹⁵ Salt tends to be similar or slightly higher in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat, but large variation exists across categories and countries for both conventional and plant-based products.

Figure 9: Comparison of average salt content per 100g in plant-based meat compared to conventional meat^{96,96,98,99}



Some studies have suggested that, in a real-world context, seasoning added during cooking may impact the difference in salt between meals containing plant-based meat and conventional meat, with a randomised control trial led by Stanford University finding no significant difference in salt intake between participants assigned to conventional meat and plant-based meat.¹⁰⁰

Most European diets contain too much salt, and EU guidelines recommend consuming 6g of salt per day or less. There is good evidence linking high salt intake to high blood pressure,¹⁰¹ which is in turn associated with serious health conditions such as heart disease and stroke. This has led to calls for more attention to be paid to salt added to foods during production.

Variation has been found in the salt content of both conventional and plant-based meat, and variations by country are particularly significant. Two studies of plant-based meat products in Spain published in 2023 found plant-based meat usually had slightly less salt than its conventional counterparts.¹⁰² Another more recent German study (2023) found plant-based meat had similar to slightly less salt generally, but was significantly lower in the salami

category, where plant-based products had nearly half as much salt as their conventional counterparts.¹⁰³ Notably, in further breakdown within the Dutch study (also 2023), processed conventional meat had higher salt content on average than plant-based versions, while salt was slightly higher in plant-based versions of non-processed meat equivalents such as fillets.

Due to differences in methodology and data availability, neither the Spanish study nor the more recent German study are included in these summary tables, but an overview of their findings can be found in the appendix.

Micronutrients

This is one of the areas of greatest potential for plant-based meat in the context of maximising the health dividends of protein diversification.¹⁰⁴ As European diets become increasingly plant-based, plant-based meat has the potential to address some important nutritional needs that can sometimes be harder to fulfil from whole plant sources.¹⁰⁵

At present, the micronutrient profiles of plant-based meats vary a lot, and this is a growing area of focus within the sector. Fortification has been identified as an important opportunity to facilitate the transition towards healthier, more sustainable diets.¹⁰⁶ At present, some products are fortified to enable them to provide key micronutrients in conventional meat, while others are not, making category-wide generalisations hard.

Interestingly, there is considerable variation not only by product, but also by country in terms of rates of fortification. The studies mentioned in the previous chapter exploring plant-based meats in different countries found that 5% of products in the UK (2021) were fortified with at least one key micronutrient,¹⁰⁷ in the Swedish study 13% were fortified with iron and 6% with B12,¹⁰⁸ and in Australia, 12% were fortified (2023).¹⁰⁹ However, this was significantly higher in the Netherlands, where 55% of products were fortified (2023).¹¹⁰ This may be related to the guidelines laid out by the Dutch government,¹¹¹ which endorse the consumption of plant-based meat products in their national 'wheel of five' guidance tool, so long as they meet certain criteria – including fortification with key nutrients.

Even in Europe, deficiencies in certain nutrients are surprisingly common – part of the so-called double burden of obesity and malnutrition mentioned in Chapter 2. While many of these stem from not eating enough fruits, nuts and vegetables, as diets become increasingly plant-based, more attention may need to be paid to those nutrients that are currently provided primarily by animal products, such as iron, zinc and B12.¹¹² Like with protein, the bioavailability of nutrients is an important consideration in plant-based foods.¹¹³

Plant-based meat options with very good micronutrient bioavailability are already available, such as those made from mycoprotein,¹¹⁴ and research is also ongoing to further improve ingredients made from plants. Progress has been made already, with some plant-based products such as the Impossible burger (at the time of writing in November 2023 not yet available in Europe) containing plant sources of iron with equal bioavailability to that of conventional meat.¹¹⁵

Micronutrient needs vary a lot by individual situation and dietary pattern (eg, flexitarians or vegans) and other factors (eg, age or pregnancy). This is a very important consideration, and advice on individual needs should be sought from a qualified professional.

What are the most common micronutrient deficiencies in Europe?

Even in Europe, micronutrient deficiencies are widespread among people following omnivorous, vegetarian and plant-based diets, and are a particularly important consideration for certain demographic groups.

A systematic review of micronutrient deficiency in European countries found several key deficiencies were common. In adult populations, the most common were vitamin C, vitamin D, folate, calcium, selenium, and iodine.¹¹⁶

Importantly, as the necessary transition towards a more plant-based food system continues, research has found that fortification of plant-based meat is likely to be one of the simplest and most effective ways to help people reach nutritional adequacy.¹¹⁷

While fortification presents many opportunities, there are currently several barriers facing plant-based meat producers that should be addressed. As companies seek to develop products with shorter ingredients lists, they must avoid removing important fortifications that offer nutritional benefits. Additionally, products for human consumption that are fortified cannot be certified as organic, (although animal feed containing the same fortification can be).¹¹⁸

These issues present barriers that may be offputting for producers of plant-based meat: if fortification adds costs while also preventing their product from meeting certain criteria that consumers may value like organic or clean-label, they are less likely to fortify their foods.

Key micronutrients for plant-based meat

Plant-based meat has huge potential to meet some of the dietary needs that are particularly difficult to address with an exclusively whole-food plant-based diet, as well as deficiencies that affect the wider European population. Including key micronutrients in their products is an excellent opportunity for plant-based meat companies to deliver significant nutritional benefits through their products.

In certain contexts, plant-based meat could even have advantages over whole-food plant-based options in this regard. A recent study comparing the bioavailability of key micronutrients in a range of plant-based burgers with that of conventional beef found that meat analogues based on soy and mycoprotein were much more similar to conventional meat in bioavailability than vegetable and bean burgers. Notably, the soy and mycoprotein meat analogues were the only options with comparable iron bioavailability, and the mycoprotein burger was the only plant-based burger found to have comparable zinc bioavailability.¹¹⁹ This suggests that plant-based meat, and mycoprotein in particular, could have significant advantages for meeting key micronutrient needs compared to other plant-based foods.

Which micronutrients represent the most significant opportunities to deliver nutritional benefits through plant-based meat?

• **B12** is made by certain bacteria that often live in the soil or the digestive systems of certain animals.¹²⁰ Most of the B12 in European diets today already comes through fortification, either directly in bread and cereals or indirectly via injections or fortified feed given to farmed animals.^{121,122,123}

There is a great deal of variation in B12 fortification in plant-based meat products, although several products made by some of the more widely available brands in European supermarkets such as the Vegetarian Butcher, Heura, Planted and THIS do contain B12.

- **Iron** is widely available in plant sources and those eating vegan diets tend to eat more total iron than those following omnivorous diets.¹²⁴ However, due to bioavailability issues, iron deficiency may still be more common in vegetarian and vegan populations particularly for those who menstruate.^{125,126} More broadly, iron deficiency in general is common, and the anti-nutrient phytic acid means its bioavailability is limited in plant sources. Research has suggested that plant-based meat may offer opportunities to increase iron bioavailability, which is a promising area for further exploration alongside fortification to improve access to iron in the diet.^{127,128}
- **Calcium** is an important mineral that is found in abundance in many fruits and vegetables, but again these sources have limited bioavailability.¹²⁹ While conventional meat is not a source of calcium, due to prevalent calcium deficiency on a population level this could nevertheless represent an opportunity for enhancing the nutritional profile of plant-based meat. Plant-based meats based on fungi do not face the same bioavailability issues and therefore could have an important role to play alongside the fortification of other options made from plants.
- **Omega-3s.** There are three main types of omega-3 we need from our food, all of which are an important part of a healthy diet: ALA, EPA and DHA.¹³⁰ Many plant sources like nuts and seeds are good sources of ALA, but EPA and DHA are made primarily by algae, so it is not very common in food grown on land, and deficiency is common in Europe.¹³¹

Production of omega-3 from fish is a significant contributor to overfishing, and current supplies aren't enough to meet the nutritional requirements of the global population.¹³² A recent life cycle assessment found production from algae, in addition to reducing pressure on dwindling fish stocks, could also reduce the climate impact of omega-3 production by 30-40%.¹³³

A few plant-based meats, in particular some plant-based fish, are fortified with omega-3s but there is an opportunity to increase the prevalence of fortification with algal EPA and DHA to better meet nutritional needs.

- **Zinc.** Again, plant-based (or more accurately fungi-based) meats offer a key opportunity to maintain access to zinc in the context of increasingly plant-based diets.¹³⁴ Mycoprotein, given its low levels of phytic acid, likely has similar zinc bioavailability to conventional meat.¹³⁵ As such, fortification and diversification of the base ingredients used in plant-based meats represent an important opportunity.
- **Iodine** is another important nutrient that can frequently be lacking in people's diets, mostly found in seaweed and seafood.¹³⁶ Like with omega-3, increasing the availability of plant-based sources of iodine with good bioavailability will be important to relieve the pressure on less sustainable sources such as fish.¹³⁷

5 Other benefits of plant-based meat for public health

Nutrition isn't the only relevant health consideration when it comes to plant-based meat. Its potential to fulfil dietary needs without expanding animal agriculture means it could also help to combat several other pressing public health issues such as antibiotic resistance, pandemic risk, food insecurity and climate change.¹³⁸

Even beyond reducing harmful overconsumption of red and processed meat, there are important public health benefits that apply to all types of meat, including leaner meat like chicken and fish. While these can certainly play a role in a healthy, balanced diet, growing demand for these foods is driving other significant public health risks such as antibiotic resistance, pandemic risk, climate change and food insecurity.

Plant-based meat can therefore offer an important public health tool for diversifying the protein supply and reducing reliance on conventional animal agriculture.

Climate change

It is no exaggeration to say that climate change represents one of the biggest threats to public health in the modern era.¹³⁹ The 2022 Lancet Countdown report found major threats to global public health on a number of axes, from extreme weather, food insecurity, infectious diseases, respiratory diseases and more.¹⁴⁰

Animal agriculture is responsible for 20% of global greenhouse gas emissions¹⁴¹ and is the largest single cause of human-driven methane emissions,¹⁴² a greenhouse gas that is 84 times more potent than carbon dioxide over a 20-year timeframe.¹⁴³ Quickly cutting methane emissions is particularly important to slow the rate of warming and avoid breaching key climate tipping points.¹⁴⁴

Producing plant-based meat has just a fraction of the climate impact of producing conventional meat, reducing emissions by 80-90%.¹⁴⁵ It is also far less damaging to natural habitats, requiring as little as 7% of the land needed to produce conventional meat and 1% of the water. This offers further climate benefits by freeing up land that could be used to restore forests and other habitats that capture carbon, and to enable more sustainable farming practices.

Modelling has found that even partial replacement of conventional meat with plant-based meat would significantly reduce emissions.¹⁴⁶ Plant-based meat therefore represents a relatively

simple solution that could help to address a huge range of the public health risks associated with climate change and overconsumption of conventional meat in Europe.

Antimicrobial resistance

Antimicrobial resistance (where microbes that cause infections and illnesses become immune to antibiotics) is already beginning to render common illnesses untreatable and make routine operations life-threatening. Antimicrobial resistance causes an estimated 133,000 deaths per year in Europe and is responsible for an estimated €1.5 billion per year in healthcare costs and productivity losses.¹⁴⁷

Animal agriculture uses 50% of all antibiotics in Europe and is well-established as a driver of the growth and spread of antimicrobial resistance.¹⁴⁸ By replacing conventional meat with plant-based meat – which is produced without the need for antibiotics – the pressure on these lifesaving medicines could therefore be significantly reduced.

Pandemic risk

Using animals for food is a key driver of pandemics.¹⁴⁹ The ongoing bird flu pandemic is wreaking havoc both in farmed and wild birds, and is now reported to be spreading between mammal species too.¹⁵⁰ Swine flu in farmed pigs also presents a significant health risk both in Europe and globally. There have been 370 confirmed cases of pig-to-human transmission of the virus since 2009, all of which had significantly reduced susceptibility to flu vaccines.¹⁵¹ Plant-based meat carries none of these risks because animals are not involved in its production.

Deforestation is also a major driver of pandemic risk because it increases interactions between people and wild animals.¹⁵² Plant-based meat production uses a fraction of the land needed for conventional meat production, and if just 50% of conventional meat were replaced by plant-based meat, the resulting reduction in required land could effectively halt deforestation.¹⁵³ This would not only be important to help mitigate climate change and biodiversity loss, but would also significantly reduce pandemic risk.

Food insecurity

War, climate shocks and supply chain vulnerabilities are already driving food shortages – yet Europe currently feeds 45% of all crops it produces to animals.¹⁵⁴ Globally, animals provide just 18% of all calories while using 83% of all agricultural land.¹⁵⁵

Demand for meat is forecast to grow by over 50% by 2050.¹⁵⁶ To meet this demand, we need a more efficient system.

With the double burden of malnutrition and obesity already at play in Europe and beyond, finding ways to meet important nutritional needs while also reducing the complexity and fragility of our global food systems is paramount. Plant-based meat, which uses up to 93% less land than conventional meat and can provide a variety of nutritional benefits, could play a key role in a more resilient food system.

A report commissioned by the UK Foreign Office and Climate Works Foundation also found that diversifying the world's protein supply by investing in alternative proteins could result in a 10% reduction in global average crop prices by 2050, helping to make balanced diets more affordable all over the world.¹⁵⁷

Health risks for farm workers

With the ongoing trend towards intensification of animal farming, those working on farms and in meat processing plants have been exposed to increasing occupational health risks, in particular inflammatory and respiratory diseases such as asthma, rhinitis, and COPD.¹⁵⁸ While this has long been recognised, rates of exposure and resulting sickness remain high. Reducing the intensity of animal agriculture by increasing the proportion of plant-based meat could help make it easier to manage and reduce these risks.

6 Frequently asked questions

A summary of some of the most common questions people have about nutrition and plant-based meat, with answers.

Isn't plant-based meat ultra-processed? Does that make it unhealthy?

Plant-based meat is one of the product categories consumers most associate with being ultra-processed,¹⁵⁹ but research suggests that the ultra-processed designation may not necessarily say much about how 'healthy' it is.¹⁶⁰ Ultra-processed foods (UPFs) are usually defined according to the Nova classification system outlined in the glossary of this document.

When comparing plant-based meat against the typical definitions used for ultra-processed foods, it is clear that they do not neatly fit (see Figure 11).

Figure 11: Comparison of plant-based meat and conventional processed meat relative to common ultra-processed definition criteria.



Comparison based on GFI analyses of median data from studies into macronutrient profiles of processed meat and plant-based meat in Spain, the Netherlands, Sweden, the UK and Germany. Subjective categories of 'convenient' and 'could not be made in a conventional kitchen' were determined based on standard Nova definitions.

Plant-based meat is rarely mentioned in landmark studies on UPFs, but in various studies (including a meta-analysis) breaking down impacts by food group, UPFs providing a source of fibre, such as plant-based meat, were associated with reduced health risks.^{160,161} As seen in Figure 11, plant-based meats tend to have very different nutritional attributes to most ultra-processed food groups, as they are low in sugar and saturated fat and are a source of fibre. In fact, research has found various potential benefits of processing and fortification in plant-based meat.¹⁶²

Conventional meat, however, makes up a sizeable chunk of the ultra-processed foods eaten in Europe,¹⁶⁴ and high consumption has frequently been linked to particularly poor health outcomes relative to other groups of ultra-processed foods. Studies using the NutriNet Sante¹⁶⁴ and Nurses Health Study one and two cohorts¹⁶⁵ also found these associations.

In addition to this, doubt has been cast on the usefulness of the Nova categorisation system more broadly, particularly in the context of scientific research, as the definitions are difficult to consistently apply. This topic is explored in more detail on the <u>GFI Europe website</u>.

How does plant-based meat affect my microbiome?

The microbiome refers to the 39 trillion microbes that call our bodies home. They live on and in all parts of our bodies, in our hair and on our skin, but some of the most important ones live in our digestive systems. There is growing evidence that the gut microbiome could be important in many aspects of health, not only in the gut¹⁶⁶ but also in our immune systems,¹⁶⁷ and for blood sugar managment,¹⁶⁸ heart¹⁶⁹ and brain function.¹⁷⁰

The considerably higher fibre content of plant-based meat compared to its conventional counterparts suggests it may be beneficial in this respect, as increased fibre consumption is one of the best-evidenced interventions for promoting the microbiome.¹⁷¹

This is a relatively new area of research, so more evidence is sorely needed across the board. However, two small randomised controlled trials have so far been conducted on plant-based meat and the microbiome specifically:

- One study looked at the impact of replacing red and processed meat with mycoprotein and found that, over a two-week period, the participants who ate mycoprotein showed statistically significant reductions in genotoxic chemicals in their faeces, and statistically significant increases in the abundance of beneficial gut bacteria.¹⁷²
- Another study explored the effects of replacing conventional meat with plant-based meat in at least five meals per week and also found statistically significant positive changes in the microbiomes of study participants.¹⁷³

Some preliminary studies have also suggested that antibiotics used in farmed animals can enter the human food chain through animal products and disrupt the microbiome,^{174,175} but again much more research into this is needed.

Literature reviews looking at the influence of conventional meat as a whole on the microbiome have not identified any conclusive findings.¹⁷⁶ One systematic review looking at beef found that excessive consumption had negative effects on participant microbiomes – but again noted the need for more and better quality studies.¹⁷⁷

There is more but still limited evidence that plant-based and vegetarian diets as a whole tend to promote the health of the microbiome.¹⁷⁸

There are also concerns that UPFs may contribute to negative changes in the gut microbiome.¹⁷⁹ Low fibre content, high levels of refined sugars, high fat, and the presence of certain additives such as artificial sweeteners have been proposed as possible reasons for this.

However, there is no evidence to suggest that the processing techniques used to make plant-based meat, which is a source of fibre, low in sugar and saturated fat, and unlikely to contain artificial sweeteners, negatively affect the microbiome.

Does plant-based meat contain complete proteins?

For the answer to this question, see the section on protein in chapter four of this report (page 19).

Doesn't plant-based meat have lots of ingredients and additives?

Most of the food in supermarkets, including both conventional and plant-based meat products, contain additives. All food additives used in Europe must meet stringent food safety criteria, requiring a large body of high-quality evidence in order to be approved for use.¹⁸⁰ However, recently some concerns have arisen that certain additives may have previously undiscovered effects.

Preservatives, emulsifiers, gelling agents, thickeners and sweeteners are some key groups that are often discussed in these contexts.

Preservatives

Preservatives are important for improving shelf life and reducing food waste. Salt is a simple preservative but other ingredients are also used for this purpose. Recent research has found that added nitrates, nitrites and nitrosamines, which are most commonly used in processed conventional meat products,¹⁸¹ may be linked with increased cancer risk.^{182, 183}

Emulsifiers

Emulsifiers are the most commonly used additive group in all foods. In plant-based meat, they are used to create a juicy meat-like texture. Emulsifiers are also naturally found in many whole foods such as eggs, seeds and legumes, and are also frequently made within the body.¹⁸⁴

Some researchers have argued that emulsifiers may contribute to some of the negative health correlations seen in studies on ultra-processed foods,¹⁸⁵ but the studies underpinning these claims have been subject to substantial expert criticism.¹⁸⁶

Some of the most common emulsifiers discussed and/or used in plant-based meat, and the research into their specific health impacts, are as follows:

- Xanthan gum: As a long-standing and frequently used emulsifier, Xanthan Gum has been explored in a variety of high-quality randomised controlled trials and follow-up real-world studies. A report compiled for the European Commission and published in 2017 found Xanthan gum to be very safe, with no notable adverse effects even in the highest exposure studies.¹⁸⁷ This was found to be true across all age groups including children and infants.
- **Plant-based lecithins:** These are a well-established group of emulsifiers for which extensive health evidence is available from both randomised controlled trials and real-world data. Again, a review conducted for the European Commission and published in 2017 found them to be very safe, with no adverse effects noted even in the highest exposure studies.¹⁸⁸ Allergenicity for those with a soy allergy was the main identified risk. Several preliminary studies have also identified potential health benefits of soy lecithin including lowering blood pressure,¹⁸⁹ and reducing cholesterol,¹⁹⁰ although these effects are debated.¹⁹¹
- Methylcellulose and hydroxypropyl methylcellulose: These are well-researched and understood emulsifiers (also used for some other useful properties like gelling) that are not only considered safe but are thought to carry health benefits that have been validated by the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA).

Methylcellulose achieved some notoriety in the United States after it was the subject of an attack ad against plant-based meat, which revolved around methylcellulose being difficult to spell.¹⁹²

The EFSA's systematic review of trial data was positive, however, and found hydroxypropyl methylcellulose could help blood sugar management and reduce cholesterol.¹⁹³

There has also been research recommending the addition of hydroxypropyl methylcellulose as an animal fat replacer to improve the nutritional value of conventional meat products.¹⁹⁴

• **Plant protein isolates:** Potato and fava bean proteins are commonly used as emulsifiers in plant-based meat. There are no noted health concerns associated with them, and preliminary studies have suggested they could be beneficial for slowing the rate of digestion and improving blood sugar control.¹⁹⁵

• Sweeteners

Since plant-based meats are savoury products, sweeteners are rarely used in them. As an additive group, the health effects associated with artificial sweeteners have not been conclusively proven.¹⁹⁶ A systematic review published by the World Health Organisation in 2022 found that non-sugar sweeteners may have small short-term impacts on glucose metabolism and result in lower body weight when coupled with calorie restriction. However, it found no clear consensus on their long-term impact on weight loss or maintenance, and therefore recommended against using them for weight management.¹⁹⁷

What about the bioavailability of protein and micronutrients?

This is addressed in chapter 4 of this report, both for protein (page 19) and micronutrients (page 26).

Do athletes need animal protein to build muscle?

The short answer to this is no. In fact, many high-level athletes, particularly in endurance sports such as cycling and running follow increasingly plant-based diets, which research suggests could benefit both cardiovascular safety and performance.¹⁹⁸ Some research suggests that for elite athletes, consideration of the type of plant protein used could influence their capacity for building muscle.^{199,200} Advice on specific diets for athletes should be sought from a qualified professional.

Why bother with plant-based meat at all? Isn't it better to just eat plant-based whole foods?

Research has repeatedly found that plant-based whole foods like fruits, vegetables, beans, nuts and whole grains are incredibly good for you.²⁰¹ Not only are they very healthy, but many are cheap and readily available. However, this has long been the case, yet overconsumption of meat remains a problem, very few people eat enough plant-based whole foods, and even fewer eat an exclusively whole food, plant-based diet. This suggests that, while increasing the availability and accessibility of plant-based whole foods is important, alongside this, options like plant-based meat may be easier and more appealing for consumers to incorporate into their diets as they transition towards more plant-based ways of eating.

Plant-based meat plays a very different nutritional role from most plant-based whole foods. For example, research suggests that groups with the highest consumption of plant-based meat products also tend to eat more plant-based whole foods than average.^{202,203}

As seen in Figure 13, plant-based meat usually has a higher protein content per 100g compared to a lot of whole-plant protein sources. This higher protein content can contribute to

stronger feelings of satiety after a meal, and can therefore be an easier switch for consumers to make when increasing the proportion of plant-based foods in their diet.

Figure 13: Comparison of protein content per 100g between various plant-based whole
foods, plant-based meat and conventional meat.

Food	Protein per 100g
Lentils (canned, drained)	9g
Chickpeas (canned, drained)	9g
Garden peas (frozen)	5g
Cashew nuts	17g
Sunflower seeds	20g
Portobello mushroom	2g
Tofu (silken/firm/extra firm)	6g/9g/17g
Plant-based pea burger (Heura)	19g
Plant-based mycoprotein burger (Quorn)	17g
Conventional beef burger	18g
Conventional chicken burger	21g

Properly fortified plant-based meats also make it much easier to meet recommended intakes of key micronutrients like B12(not found in plants), calcium, iron and zinc (limited bioavailability in plants).²⁰⁴ The way plant-based meat is made can improve the bioavailability of these important nutrients.²⁰⁵

Research shows that 90% of plant-based meat consumers are not vegetarian or vegan²⁰⁶ – but fall into the 'flexitarian' category, replacing some of the meat in their diet with plant-based options. Plant-based meat offers these people a way to get some of the health advantages of plant-based whole foods without having to radically change the way they cook and eat.²⁰⁷ This does not take away from the value of consuming more plant-based whole foods, which, as explored above, plant-based meat eaters also tend to eat more of than average.^{208,209}

With the need to dramatically reduce the amount of conventional meat in our diets growing ever more pressing, plant-based meat could be an important tool alongside plant-based whole foods to deliver the change needed fast enough, while also positively impacting nutrition by reducing harmful overconsumption of red and processed conventional meat.

Does this apply to everyone? What about groups with special dietary needs like older adults and those who are pregnant?

It is not in the scope of this report to give specialist health advice, and anyone concerned about making sure they are getting everything they need from their diet should consult a qualified health professional. That said, there is nothing to suggest there would be anything wrong with these people eating plant-based meat as part of a healthy balanced diet.

What about plant-based milk and eggs?

Due to the size and complexity of this topic, only plant-based meat is reviewed here. A brief summary of milk by Dr Hannah Ritchie of the University of Oxford found that plant-based milk was generally lower in fat and sugar, as well as protein (with the exception of soy milk). Due to fortification, plant-based milk had comparable or higher levels of key micronutrients, but bioavailability was not explored.²¹⁰

7 What work is being done to further enhance the nutritional value of plant-based meat?

Beyond their sustainability credentials, plant-based diets have long been recognised for their value in improving health. As the nutritional benefits of plant-based foods have entered the spotlight, companies and researchers in the field are increasingly focused on nutrition as they develop next-generation products.

Take a look below at some of the hottest topics in modern nutrition and the research into how plant-based solutions can address them.

Maximising micronutrients

Plant-based meat offers a whole new area of opportunity for improving the nutritional quality of the protein on people's plates. Fibre is one great example of this that is already present: swapping a portion of conventional meat for a portion of plant-based meat significantly increases the fibre content of the meal – something most people do not get enough of in their diet.²¹¹

However, research is also ongoing to maximise the micronutrient content and availability in plant-based meat, overcoming bioavailability issues sometimes seen with plant-based foods.

For instance, researchers at the University of Leeds are investigating ways to remove so-called 'anti-nutrients' from a wide variety of pulses, cereals and oilseeds to maximise the digestibility of the protein and micronutrients within them.²¹²

Finding more sustainable ways to produce the omega-3 fatty acids EHA and DPA is also a big focus, alongside developing ingredients that remove the fishy taste some may find offputting and making these important nutrients available in higher concentrations. Most consumers today get these fatty acids through eating oily fish, but dietary needs worldwide already exceed supply from conventional seafood and are a driver of overfishing.²¹³ Algae omega-3 has been available for a long time, but new research to improve algae-based ingredients by removing fishy flavours could broaden the types of foods containing these important fats, making them more easily accessible.

Research is also ongoing to diversify the crops we grow and identify optimal ingredients for making plant-based meat. Many of the crops grown today have been specifically bred as feed for animals, which has limited their utility in plant-based meat and human consumption more broadly. This is an issue that a transition towards plant-based eating patterns could address

more broadly, as the demand for animal feed is driving the trend towards intensive monocultures which threatens food security and biodiversity.²¹⁴

Plant-based meat offers a huge opportunity to create value for farmers growing more diverse and local crops, in doing so improving food security and biodiversity. Denmark has been a leader in this space, with the government investing €168 million in 2021 into a new fund focused on advancing research into diverse organic crops, and their applications in creating delicious, nutritious plant-based foods. In addition to this, the Plant 2 Food initiative created by the Danish Novo Nordisk Foundation funds open-access research into new kinds of crops that can provide more diverse and nutritionally varied ingredients for plant-based foods.²¹⁵

Conducting essential health research

Generating more high-quality evidence on the health impacts of swapping conventional meat for plant-based – particularly over the long term – will be crucial for improving plant-based meat products. However, conducting high-quality randomised controlled trials is very expensive and so far public funding for such research has been limited. This cost, as well as public perceptions that research funded by companies is unreliable, is also a barrier to businesses interested in supporting this work.

Nevertheless, some pioneers have been working to build the evidence base on this important topic by investing in research into the health impacts of plant-based meats:

- GIANT LEAPS and the Smart Protein Project are two initiatives, funded by Horizon Europe, that conduct research into various aspects of protein diversification, nutrition in particular. Their research aims to understand and address key issues like micronutrient and protein bioavailability, among other things.
- Mycoprotein pioneers Quorn are also leaders in this space, having collaborated with various universities to conduct a number of studies demonstrating the potential for mycoprotein to reduce cholesterol,²¹⁶ support muscle growth and maintenance,²¹⁷ and support a healthy microbiome.²¹⁸
- Beyond Meat are also committed to nutrition research, conducting the landmark SWAP-MEAT randomised controlled trial,²¹⁹ gaining accreditation from the American Heart Association, and working with the American Cancer Association in a multi-year partnership to explore the potential for plant-based meat to reduce cancer risks.²²⁰
- Health is also the focus of a number of initiatives within the sector, such as the Healthy Plant-Based Foods Accelerator, part of the Sheffield Hallam University Centre for National Food Excellence.²²¹ This project identifies startups and companies with promising innovations for improving the health and sustainability of foods, and provides access to expertise and pilot facilities to help de-risk this research and scale up production.
- Research at the University of Wageningen is also exploring ways to optimise the development of protein isolates that preserve key nutritional elements and also improve efficiency.²²²

8 Conclusions and recommendations

Swapping conventional meats for plant-based versions could have significant public health benefits in Europe – both in terms of nutrition, and in addressing pressing public health challenges such as climate change, antibiotic resistance, pandemic risk, food insecurity and more.

Plant-based meats offer people a straightforward swap that can meaningfully improve the quality of their diets without requiring significant behaviour change – while simultaneously delivering significant public health benefits.

Taste and price are among the most significant barriers for consumers seeking to change or improve their diets²²³ – so, for many consumers, the idea of swapping their favourite meat for beans, nuts and vegetables is unrealistic. But as plant-based meats continue to get closer to taste- and price-parity with conventional meat, they have huge potential to help people reduce their consumption to recommended levels, boost their fibre intake, and reduce saturated fat intake.

To accelerate progress and ensure plant-based meat delivers on this potential, governments must invest in research and development to deliver next-generation products that have even better nutritional profiles and achieve mainstream appeal through improved taste and lower prices.

The public health potential of shifting towards more plant-based diets such as that outlined by the EAT Lancet Commission ²²⁴ has been recognised by many leading health organisations such as the European Society for Cardiology²²⁵ and the Physicians Association for Nutrition.²²⁶ Plant-based meat products meeting specific criteria are recommended in Dutch national nutrition guidance,²²⁷ and by leading health charities such as the British Dietetics Association.²²⁸ However, more work is needed to make nutritional profiles more consistent to allow for broader recognition, as is already seen with plant-based dairy.

Key priorities to optimise and communicate the health benefits of plant-based meat

Research priorities

Funders should invest in advancing research in the following key areas:

- **Developing next-generation plant-based meat products** to enable optimisation of nutrient bioavailability and taste, as well as improving functionality and broadening the range of available options, such as whole-cuts, that fit easily in healthy balanced meals.
- Diversification of ingredient crops and expansion of breeding specifically for use in plant-based meat. This will improve the functionality of raw ingredients, reducing the number of processing steps and additional ingredients needed. It will also enable further improvements in nutritional value and allow more protein crops to be grown locally.
- **Developing novel processing technologies** (including the use of fermentation) which are better able to maintain or further boost the nutritional value of plant-based ingredients.
- High-quality trials investigating the health impacts of swapping plant-based for conventional meat to bolster the evidence base underpinning the important role of plant-based meat in public health.

Company priorities

- Better communicate the health benefits of their products to consumers.
- Continue to explore ways to enhance the nutritional quality of plant-based meat through approaches such as micronutrient fortification and salt reduction. This will ensure plant-based meats can fulfil the same role as conventional meat in people's diets, while also offering additional benefits.

Appendix

Additional data from Spain

Figure 14: Summary of the nutritional makeup of plant-based meat and conventional meat in the Spanish market²²⁹

Comparison of nutrients in plant-based and conventional meat in Spain (g/100g) compared to EU health claims thresholds



In this Spanish study, findings were broadly consistent with other studies, although fibre was slightly lower than other studies. Another more detailed 2023 study with category breakdowns of the Spanish market found fibre content to be higher than in the above graph,²³¹ but the data was not available for use in this report.

Additional data from Germany

Figures 15-19: Summaries of the nutritional makeup of plant-based meat and conventional meat in the German market, taken from the most recent study in 2023²³²



Comparison of calories per 100g in plant-based and conventional meat in Germany (2023)

Calories

Calories in the German study were usually lower in plant-based compared to conventional products. By category, they were significantly lower in plant-based salami, similar but slightly lower in sausages and minced products, and similar but slightly higher in breaded products.

Protein

All plant-based product categories met the threshold for high protein. Most conventional products were high in protein except for sausages which fell at the top of the source of protein threshold.

In general, a higher proportion of the calories in plant-based meat products came from protein. This was significantly higher in the sausage and salami categories, and slightly higher in the minced product category. It was, however, lower in the breaded category.

Comparison of % calories from protein in plant-based and conventional meat in Germany (2023)



Comparison of saturated fat (g/100g) in plant-based and conventional meat in Germany (2023)



Saturated fat

This was the most significant area of difference between plant-based and conventional products in Germany. Of the plant-based products, two were low in saturated fat and two were slightly over the low threshold. While conventional breaded products were only slightly higher than plant-based breaded products and both were low in saturated fat, conventional minced products, sausages and salamis were all much higher in saturated fat.

Sugar

Plant-based and conventional products across all categories fell well within the low sugar threshold, although plant-based meat did have more sugar in all categories.

Comparison of sugar (g/100g) in plant-based and conventional meat in Germany (2023)







Salt

None of the categories of either plant-based or conventional products were low in salt. In most categories, both plant-based and conventional products were similar, with plant-based minced and breaded products slightly higher in salt and plant-based sausages slightly lower. However, there was a significant difference in salt content in the salami category where conventional salami had almost double the amount of salt compared to plant-based salami.

References

- English, Laural K., Jamy D. Ard, Regan L. Bailey, Marlana Bates, Lydia A. Bazzano, Carol J. Boushey, Clarissa Brown, et al. 2021. "Evaluation of Dietary Patterns and All-Cause Mortality: A Systematic Review." JAMA Network Open 4 (8): e2122277.
- Aune, Dagfinn, Nana Keum, Edward Giovannucci, Lars T. Fadnes, Paolo Boffetta, Darren C. Greenwood, Serena Tonstad, Lars J. Vatten, Elio Riboli, and Teresa Norat. 2016. "Whole Grain Consumption and Risk of Cardiovascular Disease, Cancer, and All Cause and Cause Specific Mortality: Systematic Review and Dose-Response Meta-Analysis of Prospective Studies." BMJ 353 (June): i2716.
- 3. Zargarzadeh, Nikan, Seyed Mohammad Mousavi, Heitor O. Santos, Dagfinn Aune, Shirin Hasani-Ranjbar, Bagher Larijani, and Ahmad Esmaillzadeh. 2023. "Legume Consumption and Risk of All-Cause and Cause-Specific Mortality: A Systematic Review and Dose-Response Meta-Analysis of Prospective Studies." *Advances in Nutrition* 14 (1): 64–76.
- 4. GFI Analysis of GBD data. "GBD Compare." n.d. Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. Accessed October 11, 2023. <u>https://vizhub.healthdata.org/gbd-compare/</u>.
- Michael Clark, Marco Springmann, Mike Rayner, Peter Scarborough, Jason Hill, David Tilman, Jennie I. Macdiarmid, Jessica Fanzo, Lauren Bandy, and Richard A. Harrington. 2022. "Estimating the Environmental Impacts of 57,000 Food Products." *PNAS* 119 (33): e2120584119.
- 6. Protein diversity. n.d. "Global Innovation Needs Assessments." Accessed October 12, 2023. https://www.climateworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/GINAs-Protein-Diversity.pdf.
- 7. Kozicka, Marta, Petr Havlík, Hugo Valin, Eva Wollenberg, Andre Deppermann, David Leclère, Pekka Lauri, et al. 2023. "Feeding Climate and Biodiversity Goals with Novel Plant-Based Meat and Milk Alternatives." *Nature Communications* 14 (1): 5316.
- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC), European Food Safety Authority (EFSA), and European Medicines Agency (EMA). 2021. "Third Joint Inter-Agency Report on Integrated Analysis of Consumption of Antimicrobial Agents and Occurrence of Antimicrobial Resistance in Bacteria from Humans and Food-Producing Animals in the EU/EEA: JIACRA III 2016-2018." EFSA Journal. European Food Safety Authority 19 (6): e06712.
- 9. Hayek, Matthew N. 2022. "The Infectious Disease Trap of Animal Agriculture." *Science Advances* 8 (44). <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.add6681</u>.
- European Food Safety Authority, European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control, European Union Reference Laboratory for Avian Influenza, Cornelia Adlhoch, Alice Fusaro, José L. Gonzales, Thijs Kuiken, et al. 2023. "Avian Influenza Overview June-September 2023." EFSA Journal. European Food Safety Authority 21 (10): e08328.
- European Food Safety Authority (EFSA), John Berezowski, Katinka de Balogh, Fernanda C. Dórea, Simon Rüegg, Alessandro Broglia, Andrea Gervelmeyer, and Lisa Kohnle. 2023. "Prioritisation of Zoonotic Diseases for Coordinated Surveillance Systems under the One Health Approach for Cross-Border Pathogens That Threaten the Union." *EFSA Journal. European Food Safety Authority* 21 (3): e07853.
- 12. Crimarco, Anthony, Sparkle Springfield, Christina Petlura, Taylor Streaty, Kristen Cunanan, Justin Lee, Priya Fielding-Singh, et al. 2020. "A Randomized Crossover Trial on the Effect of Plant-Based Compared with Animal-Based Meat on Trimethylamine-N-Oxide and Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors in Generally Healthy Adults: Study With Appetizing Plantfood-Meat Eating Alternative Trial (SWAP-MEAT)." *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 112 (5): 1188–99.
- 13. Sánchez-Velázquez, Oscar Abel, Sabine Ribéreau, Martin Mondor, Edith Oliva Cuevas-Rodríguez, Yves Arcand, and Alan Javier Hernández-Álvarez. 2021. "Impact of Processing on the in Vitro

Protein Quality, Bioactive Compounds, and Antioxidant Potential of 10 Selected Pulses." *Legume Science* 3 (2). <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/leg3.88</u>.

- 14. Sánchez-Velázquez, Oscar Abel, Edith Oliva Cuevas-Rodríguez, Martin Mondor, Sabine Ribéreau, Yves Arcand, Alan Mackie, and Alan Javier Hernández-Álvarez. 2021. "Impact of in Vitro Gastrointestinal Digestion on Peptide Profile and Bioactivity of Cooked and Non-Cooked Oat Protein Concentrates." *Current Research in Food Science* 4 (February): 93–104.
- 15. Gibbs, Joshua, and Gah-Kai Leung. 2023. "The Effect of Plant-Based and Mycoprotein-Based Meat Substitute Consumption on Cardiometabolic Risk Factors: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Controlled Intervention Trials." *Dietetics* 2 (1): 104–22.
- 16. Crimarco, Anthony, Sparkle Springfield, Christina Petlura, Taylor Streaty, Kristen Cunanan, Justin Lee, Priya Fielding-Singh, et al. 2020. "A Randomized Crossover Trial on the Effect of Plant-Based Compared with Animal-Based Meat on Trimethylamine-N-Oxide and Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors in Generally Healthy Adults: Study With Appetizing Plantfood-Meat Eating Alternative Trial (SWAP-MEAT)." The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 112 (5): 1188–99.
- Farsi, Dominic N., Jose Lara Gallegos, Georgios Koutsidis, Andrew Nelson, Tim J. A. Finnigan, William Cheung, Jose L. Muñoz-Muñoz, and Daniel M. Commane. 2023. "Substituting Meat for Mycoprotein Reduces Genotoxicity and Increases the Abundance of Beneficial Microbes in the Gut: Mycomeat, a Randomised Crossover Control Trial." *European Journal of Nutrition* 62 (3): 1479–92.
- Toribio-Mateas, Miguel A., Adri Bester, and Natalia Klimenko. 2021. "Impact of Plant-Based Meat Alternatives on the Gut Microbiota of Consumers: A Real-World Study." *Foods (Basel, Switzerland)* 10 (9). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/foods10092040</u>.
- 19. Bottin, Jeanne H., Jonathan R. Swann, Eleanor Cropp, Edward S. Chambers, Heather E. Ford, Mohammed A. Ghatei, and Gary S. Frost. 2016. "Mycoprotein Reduces Energy Intake and Postprandial Insulin Release without Altering Glucagon-like Peptide-1 and Peptide Tyrosine-Tyrosine Concentrations in Healthy Overweight and Obese Adults: A Randomised-Controlled Trial." The British Journal of Nutrition 116 (2): 360–74.
- 20. Shepon, Alon, Tamar Makov, Helen A. Hamilton, Daniel B. Müller, Jessica A. Gephart, Patrik J. G. Henriksson, Max Troell, and Christopher D. Golden. 2022. "Sustainable Optimization of Global Aquatic Omega-3 Supply Chain Could Substantially Narrow the Nutrient Gap." *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 181 (June): 106260.
- 21. FAO. 2018. The future of food and agriculture Alternative pathways to 2050. Supplementary material. Rome. 64 pp. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- 22. European Comission. 2021. n.d. Accessed October 12, 2023. <u>https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/health-promotion-knowledge-gateway/estimated-disabi</u> <u>lity-adjusted-life-years-100000-population_en</u>.
- 23. European Comission. 2021. Accessed October 12, 2023. <u>https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/health-promotion-knowledge-gateway/eu-burden-non-communicable-diseases-key-risk-factors_en</u>.
- Swinburn, Boyd A., Vivica I. Kraak, Steven Allender, Vincent J. Atkins, Phillip I. Baker, Jessica R. Bogard, Hannah Brinsden, et al. 2019. "The Global Syndemic of Obesity, Undernutrition, and Climate Change: The Lancet Commission Report." *The Lancet* 393 (10173): 791–846.
- 25. European Heart Network. 2017. Accessed October 12, 2023. https://ehnheart.org/publications-and-papers/publications/1093:transforming-european-foodand-drinks-policies-for-cardiovascular-health.html.
- 26. Vajdi, Mahdi, and Mahdieh Abbasalizad Farhangi. 2020. "A Systematic Review of the Association between Dietary Patterns and Health-Related Quality of Life." *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes* 18 (1): 337.

- Grosso, Giuseppe, Francesca Bella, Justyna Godos, Salvatore Sciacca, Daniele Del Rio, Sumantra Ray, Fabio Galvano, and Edward L. Giovannucci. 2017. "Possible Role of Diet in Cancer: Systematic Review and Multiple Meta-Analyses of Dietary Patterns, Lifestyle Factors, and Cancer Risk." *Nutrition Reviews* 75 (6): 405–19.
- 28. Chong, Bryan, Jayanth Jayabaskaran, Gwyneth Kong, Yiong Huak Chan, Yip Han Chin, Rachel Goh, Shankar Kannan, et al. 2023. "Trends and Predictions of Malnutrition and Obesity in 204 Countries and Territories: An Analysis of the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019." *EClinicalMedicine* 57 (March): 101850.
- 29. World Health Organization. 2023. "Information Brief: Red and Processed Meat in the Context of Health and the Environment Many Shades of Red and Green." https://iris.who.int/bitstream/handle/10665/370775/9789240074828-eng.pdf?sequence=1.
- 30. Di, Yan, Lei Ding, Luying Gao, and Hongyan Huang. 2023. "Association of Meat Consumption with the Risk of Gastrointestinal Cancers: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *BMC Cancer* 23 (1): 782.
- Bojarczuk, Adrianna, Sylwia Skąpska, Amin Mousavi Khaneghah, and Krystian Marszałek. 2022. "Health Benefits of Resistant Starch: A Review of the Literature." *Journal of Functional Foods* 93 (June): 105094.
- 32. Farsi, Dominic N., Jose Lara Gallegos, Georgios Koutsidis, Andrew Nelson, Tim J. A. Finnigan, William Cheung, Jose L. Muñoz-Muñoz, and Daniel M. Commane. 2023. "Substituting Meat for Mycoprotein Reduces Genotoxicity and Increases the Abundance of Beneficial Microbes in the Gut: Mycomeat, a Randomised Crossover Control Trial." *European Journal of Nutrition* 62 (3): 1479–92.
- Dyba, Tadeusz, Giorgia Randi, Freddie Bray, Carmen Martos, Francesco Giusti, Nicholas Nicholson, Anna Gavin, et al. 2021. "The European Cancer Burden in 2020: Incidence and Mortality Estimates for 40 Countries and 25 Major Cancers." *European Journal of Cancer* 157 (November): 308–47.
- Food Matters Live. 2022. Accessed October 12, 2023. https://foodmatterslive.com/article/beyond-meat-american-cancer-society-research-plant-bas ed-meat/.
- 35. (GFI analysis)"GBD Compare." n.d. Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. Accessed October 11, 2023. <u>https://vizhub.healthdata.org/gbd-compare/</u>.
- 36. (GFI analysis)"GBD Compare." n.d. Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. Accessed October 11, 2023. <u>https://vizhub.healthdata.org/gbd-compare/</u>.
- Staudacher, Heidi M., Peter M. Irving, Miranda C. E. Lomer, and Kevin Whelan. 2017. "The Challenges of Control Groups, Placebos and Blinding in Clinical Trials of Dietary Interventions." *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 76 (3): 203–12.
- 38. Feinberg, Andrew P. 2018. "The Key Role of Epigenetics in Human Disease Prevention and Mitigation." *The New England Journal of Medicine* 378 (14): 1323–34.
- 39. Ravelli, Michele N., and Dale A. Schoeller. 2020. "Traditional Self-Reported Dietary Instruments Are Prone to Inaccuracies and New Approaches Are Needed." *Frontiers in Nutrition* 7 (July): 90.
- 40. Robinson, Eric, Mercedes Khuttan, India McFarland-Lesser, Zina Patel, and Andrew Jones. 2022. "Calorie Reformulation: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis Examining the Effect of Manipulating Food Energy Density on Daily Energy Intake." *The International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 19 (1): 48.
- 41. Alessandrini, Roberta, Mhairi K. Brown, Sonia Pombo-Rodrigues, Sheena Bhageerutty, Feng J. He, and Graham A. MacGregor. 2021. "Nutritional Quality of Plant-Based Meat Products Available in the UK: A Cross-Sectional Survey." *Nutrients* 13 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13124225</u>.

- 42. Pointke, Marcel, and Elke Pawelzik. 2022. "Plant-Based Alternative Products: Are They Healthy Alternatives? Micro- and Macronutrients and Nutritional Scoring." *Nutrients* 14 (3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14030601</u>.
- 43. van Haperen, Martine. 2023 "HOE GEZOND ZIJN VLEESVERVANGERS?" Accessed October 13, 2023.

https://proveg.com/nl/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2023/08/PV_NL_Vleesvervangers-Rapport_final.pdf.

- 44. Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022.
 "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 73 (7): 889–901.
- Veronese, Nicola, Marco Solmi, Maria Gabriella Caruso, Gianluigi Giannelli, Alberto R. Osella, Evangelos Evangelou, Stefania Maggi, Luigi Fontana, Brendon Stubbs, and Ioanna Tzoulaki.
 2018. "Dietary Fiber and Health Outcomes: An Umbrella Review of Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses." *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 107 (3): 436–44.
- 46. Zhang, Feng, Dejun Fan, Jian-Lin Huang, and Tao Zuo. 2022. "The Gut Microbiome: Linking Dietary Fiber to Inflammatory Diseases." *Medicine in Microecology* 14 (December): 100070.
- 47. Veronese, Nicola, Marco Solmi, Maria Gabriella Caruso, Gianluigi Giannelli, Alberto R. Osella, Evangelos Evangelou, Stefania Maggi, Luigi Fontana, Brendon Stubbs, and Ioanna Tzoulaki.
 2018. "Dietary Fiber and Health Outcomes: An Umbrella Review of Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses." *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 107 (3): 436–44.
- 48. European Commission. "Nutrition Claims." n.d. Food Safety. Accessed October 13, 2023. https://food.ec.europa.eu/safety/labelling-and-nutrition/nutrition-and-health-claims/nutrition-c laims_en.
- 49. "Dietary Fibre." n.d. Accessed November 2, 2023. https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/health-promotion-knowledge-gateway/dietary-fibre_en.
- 50. Alessandrini, Roberta, Mhairi K. Brown, Sonia Pombo-Rodrigues, Sheena Bhageerutty, Feng J. He, and Graham A. MacGregor. 2021. "Nutritional Quality of Plant-Based Meat Products Available in the UK: A Cross-Sectional Survey." *Nutrients* 13 (12). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13124225.
- 51. van Haperen, Martine. 2023 "HOE GEZOND ZIJN VLEESVERVANGERS?" Accessed October 13, 2023.

https://proveg.com/nl/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2023/08/PV_NL_Vleesvervangers-Rapport_final.pdf.

- 52. Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022. "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 73 (7): 889–901.
- 53. Lv, Jia-Le, Qi-Jun Wu, Xin-Yu Li, Chang Gao, Ming-Zhu Xu, Juan Yang, Si-Tian Zang, et al. 2022. "Dietary Protein and Multiple Health Outcomes: An Umbrella Review of Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses of Observational Studies." *Clinical Nutrition* 41 (8): 1759–69.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2022.06.005.
- 54. Mantzouranis, Emmanouil, Eleftheria Kakargia, Fotis Kakargias, George Lazaros, and Konstantinos Tsioufis. 2023. "The Impact of High Protein Diets on Cardiovascular Outcomes: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Prospective Cohort Studies." *Nutrients* 15 (6). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15061372</u>.
- 55. EFSA guidelines. 2012. Accessed October 13, 2023. https://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/press/news/120209.
- 56. "Dietary Protein Overview of Protein Intake in European Countries." n.d. Accessed November 4, 2023.

https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/health-promotion-knowledge-gateway/dietary-proteinoverview-countries-6 en.

- 57. Kohanmoo, Ali, Shiva Faghih, and Masoumeh Akhlaghi. 2020. "Effect of Short- and Long-Term Protein Consumption on Appetite and Appetite-Regulating Gastrointestinal Hormones, a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials." *Physiology & Behavior* 226 (November): 113123.
- 58. Alessandrini, Roberta, Mhairi K. Brown, Sonia Pombo-Rodrigues, Sheena Bhageerutty, Feng J. He, and Graham A. MacGregor. 2021. "Nutritional Quality of Plant-Based Meat Products Available in the UK: A Cross-Sectional Survey." *Nutrients* 13 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13124225</u>.
- 59. Pointke, Marcel, and Elke Pawelzik. 2022. "Plant-Based Alternative Products: Are They Healthy Alternatives? Micro- and Macronutrients and Nutritional Scoring." *Nutrients* 14 (3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14030601</u>.
- 60. van Haperen, Martine. 2023 "HOE GEZOND ZIJN VLEESVERVANGERS?" Accessed October 13, 2023. <u>https://proveg.com/nl/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2023/08/PV_NL_Vleesvervangers-Rapport</u>
- final.pdf. 61. Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022. "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 73 (7): 889–901.
- 62. Alessandrini, Roberta, Mhairi K. Brown, Sonia Pombo-Rodrigues, Sheena Bhageerutty, Feng J. He, and Graham A. MacGregor. 2021. "Nutritional Quality of Plant-Based Meat Products Available in the UK: A Cross-Sectional Survey." *Nutrients* 13 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13124225</u>.
- 63. Pointke, Marcel, and Elke Pawelzik. 2022. "Plant-Based Alternative Products: Are They Healthy Alternatives? Micro- and Macronutrients and Nutritional Scoring." *Nutrients* 14 (3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14030601</u>.
- 64. van Haperen, Martine. 2023 "HOE GEZOND ZIJN VLEESVERVANGERS?" Accessed October 13, 2023.

https://proveg.com/nl/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2023/08/PV_NL_Vleesvervangers-Rapport_ final.pdf.

- 65. Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022. "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 73 (7): 889–901.
- 66. Chen, Zhangling, Oscar H. Franco, Sander Lamballais, M. Arfan Ikram, Josje D. Schoufour, Taulant Muka, and Trudy Voortman. 2020. "Associations of Specific Dietary Protein with Longitudinal Insulin Resistance, Prediabetes and Type 2 Diabetes: The Rotterdam Study." *Clinical Nutrition* 39 (1): 242–49.
- 67. Ferrari, Luca, Stefan-Alexandru Panaite, Antonella Bertazzo, and Francesco Visioli. 2022.
 "Animal- and Plant-Based Protein Sources: A Scoping Review of Human Health Outcomes and Environmental Impact." *Nutrients* 14 (23). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14235115</u>.
- European Comission. 2021. Accessed October 13, 2023. https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/health-promotion-knowledge-gateway/dietary-protein_ en.
- Lonnie, Marta, Emma Hooker, Jeffrey M. Brunstrom, Bernard M. Corfe, Mark A. Green, Anthony W. Watson, Elizabeth A. Williams, Emma J. Stevenson, Simon Penson, and Alexandra M. Johnstone. 2018. "Protein for Life: Review of Optimal Protein Intake, Sustainable Dietary Sources and the Effect on Appetite in Ageing Adults." *Nutrients* 10 (3). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10030360.

- 70. Bailey, Hannah M., John K. Mathai, Eric P. Berg, and Hans H. Stein. 2020. "Most Meat Products Have Digestible Indispensable Amino Acid Scores That Are Greater than 100, but Processing May Increase or Reduce Protein Quality." *The British Journal of Nutrition* 124 (1): 14–22.
- 71. González, Abigail, Mario Cruz, Carolina Losoya, Clarisse Nobre, Araceli Loredo, Rosa Rodríguez, Juan Contreras, and Ruth Belmares. 2020. "Edible Mushrooms as a Novel Protein Source for Functional Foods." *Food & Function* 11 (9): 7400–7414.
- 72. "Mycoprotein." n.d. Accessed October 13, 2023. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2021.126531.
- 73. Taghian Dinani, Somayeh, María Fernanda Charles Carrillo, Remko Boom, and Atze Jan van der Goot. 2023. "Quality Improvement of Plant-Based Meat Alternatives by Addition of Iota Carrageenan to Pea Protein–wheat Gluten Blend." *European Food Research and Technology = Zeitschrift Fur Lebensmittel-Untersuchung Und -Forschung. A* 249 (6): 1637–54.
- 74. Naghshi, Sina, Omid Sadeghi, Walter C. Willett, and Ahmad Esmaillzadeh. 2020. "Dietary Intake of Total, Animal, and Plant Proteins and Risk of All Cause, Cardiovascular, and Cancer Mortality: Systematic Review and Dose-Response Meta-Analysis of Prospective Cohort Studies." *BMJ* 370 (July): m2412.
- 75. Shaghaghian, Samaneh, David Julian McClements, Mohammadreza Khalesi, Marco Garcia-Vaquero, and Armin Mirzapour-Kouhdasht. 2022. "Digestibility and Bioavailability of Plant-Based Proteins Intended for Use in Meat Analogues: A Review." *Trends in Food Science & Technology* 129 (November): 646–56.
- 76. Dunlop, Mandy V., Sean P. Kilroe, Joanna L. Bowtell, Tim J. A. Finnigan, Deborah L. Salmon, and Benjamin T. Wall. 2017. "Mycoprotein Represents a Bioavailable and Insulinotropic Non-Animal-Derived Dietary Protein Source: A Dose-Response Study." *The British Journal of Nutrition* 118 (9): 673–85.
- 77. Sánchez-Velázquez, Oscar Abel, Sabine Ribéreau, Martin Mondor, Edith Oliva Cuevas-Rodríguez, Yves Arcand, and Alan Javier Hernández-Álvarez. 2021. "Impact of Processing on the in Vitro Protein Quality, Bioactive Compounds, and Antioxidant Potential of 10 Selected Pulses." *Legume Science* 3 (2). <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/leg3.88</u>.
- 78. Sánchez-Velázquez, Oscar Abel, Edith Oliva Cuevas-Rodríguez, Martin Mondor, Sabine Ribéreau, Yves Arcand, Alan Mackie, and Alan Javier Hernández-Álvarez. 2021. "Impact of in Vitro Gastrointestinal Digestion on Peptide Profile and Bioactivity of Cooked and Non-Cooked Oat Protein Concentrates." *Current Research in Food Science* 4 (February): 93–104.
- 79. Lee Hooper, Asmaa Abdelhamid, Diane Bunn, Tracey Brown, Carolyn D Summerbell, C Murray Skeaff, and Cochrane Heart Group. 2015. "Effects of Total Fat Intake on Body Weight." *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD011834</u>.
- Hooper, Lee, Nicole Martin, Oluseyi F. Jimoh, Christian Kirk, Eve Foster, and Asmaa S. Abdelhamid. 2020. "Reduction in Saturated Fat Intake for Cardiovascular Disease." *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 5 (5): CD011737.
- Alessandrini, Roberta, Mhairi K. Brown, Sonia Pombo-Rodrigues, Sheena Bhageerutty, Feng J. He, and Graham A. MacGregor. 2021. "Nutritional Quality of Plant-Based Meat Products Available in the UK: A Cross-Sectional Survey." *Nutrients* 13 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13124225</u>.
- 82. Pointke, Marcel, and Elke Pawelzik. 2022. "Plant-Based Alternative Products: Are They Healthy Alternatives? Micro- and Macronutrients and Nutritional Scoring." *Nutrients* 14 (3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14030601</u>.
- Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022.
 "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 73 (7): 889–901.

- Hooper, Lee, Nicole Martin, Oluseyi F. Jimoh, Christian Kirk, Eve Foster, and Asmaa S. Abdelhamid. 2020. "Reduction in Saturated Fat Intake for Cardiovascular Disease." *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 5 (5): CD011737.
- Alessandrini, Roberta, Mhairi K. Brown, Sonia Pombo-Rodrigues, Sheena Bhageerutty, Feng J. He, and Graham A. MacGregor. 2021. "Nutritional Quality of Plant-Based Meat Products Available in the UK: A Cross-Sectional Survey." *Nutrients* 13 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13124225</u>.
- 86. Pointke, Marcel, and Elke Pawelzik. 2022. "Plant-Based Alternative Products: Are They Healthy Alternatives? Micro- and Macronutrients and Nutritional Scoring." *Nutrients* 14 (3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14030601</u>.
- van Haperen, Martine. 2023 "HOE GEZOND ZIJN VLEESVERVANGERS?" Accessed October 13, 2023. <u>https://proveg.com/nl/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2023/08/PV_NL_Vleesvervangers-Rapport_final.pdf.</u>
- Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022.
 "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 73 (7): 889–901.
- 89. Schwingshackl, Lukas, Berit Bogensberger, Aleksander Benčič, Sven Knüppel, Heiner Boeing, and Georg Hoffmann. 2018. "Effects of Oils and Solid Fats on Blood Lipids: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis." *Journal of Lipid Research* 59 (9): 1771–82.
- 90. Saini, Ramesh Kumar, Parchuri Prasad, Reddampalli Venkataramareddy Sreedhar, Kamatham Akhilender Naidu, Xiaomin Shang, and Young-Soo Keum. 2021. "Omega–3 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids (PUFAs): Emerging Plant and Microbial Sources, Oxidative Stability, Bioavailability, and Health Benefits—A Review." *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 10 (10): 1627.
- 91. Huang, Y. et al. 2023. "Dietary Sugar Consumption and Health: Umbrella Review." *BMJ* 381 (e071609). <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj-2022-071609</u>.
- 92. Pointke, Marcel, and Elke Pawelzik. 2022. "Plant-Based Alternative Products: Are They Healthy Alternatives? Micro- and Macronutrients and Nutritional Scoring." *Nutrients* 14 (3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14030601</u>.
- 93. van Haperen, Martine. 2023 "HOE GEZOND ZIJN VLEESVERVANGERS?" Accessed October 13, 2023.

https://proveg.com/nl/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2023/08/PV_NL_Vleesvervangers-Rapport_final.pdf.

- 94. Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022. "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 73 (7): 889–901.
- 95. Aburto, Nancy J., Anna Ziolkovska, Lee Hooper, Paul Elliott, Francesco P. Cappuccio, and Joerg J. Meerpohl. 2013. "Effect of Lower Sodium Intake on Health: Systematic Review and Meta-Analyses." *BMJ* 346 (April): f1326.
- 96. Alessandrini, Roberta, Mhairi K. Brown, Sonia Pombo-Rodrigues, Sheena Bhageerutty, Feng J. He, and Graham A. MacGregor. 2021. "Nutritional Quality of Plant-Based Meat Products Available in the UK: A Cross-Sectional Survey." *Nutrients* 13 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13124225</u>.
- 97. Pointke, Marcel, and Elke Pawelzik. 2022. "Plant-Based Alternative Products: Are They Healthy Alternatives? Micro- and Macronutrients and Nutritional Scoring." *Nutrients* 14 (3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14030601</u>.
- 98. van Haperen, Martine. 2023 "HOE GEZOND ZIJN VLEESVERVANGERS?" Accessed October 13, 2023.

- 99. Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022. "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition 73 (7): 889–901.
- 100. Crimarco, Anthony, Sparkle Springfield, Christina Petlura, Taylor Streaty, Kristen Cunanan, Justin Lee, Priya Fielding-Singh, et al. 2020. "A Randomized Crossover Trial on the Effect of Plant-Based Compared with Animal-Based Meat on Trimethylamine-N-Oxide and Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors in Generally Healthy Adults: Study With Appetizing Plantfood-Meat Eating Alternative Trial (SWAP-MEAT)." The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 112 (5): 1188–99.
- 101. Filippini, Tommaso, Marcella Malavolti, Paul K. Whelton, and Marco Vinceti. 2022. "Sodium Intake and Risk of Hypertension: A Systematic Review and Dose-Response Meta-Analysis of Observational Cohort Studies." Current Hypertension Reports 24 (5): 133–44.
- 102. Costa-Catala, Judit, Natalia Toro-Funes, Oriol Comas-Basté, Salvador Hernández-Macias, Sònia Sánchez-Pérez, M. Luz Latorre-Moratalla, M. Teresa Veciana-Nogués, Victòria Castell-Garralda, and M. Carmen Vidal-Carou. 2023. "Comparative Assessment of the Nutritional Profile of Meat Products and Their Plant-Based Analogues." *Nutrients* 15 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15122807</u>.
- 103. Gréa, Corinna, Anna Dittmann, David Wolff, Romy Werner, Christin Turban, Silvia Roser, Ingrid Hoffmann, and Stefan Storcksdieck Genannt Bonsmann. 2023. "Comparison of the Declared Nutrient Content of Plant-Based Meat Substitutes and Corresponding Meat Products and Sausages in Germany." *Nutrients* 15 (18). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15183864</u>.
- 104. Grasso, Alessandra C., Julia J. F. Besselink, Marcelo Tyszler, and Maaike J. Bruins. 2023. "The Potential of Food Fortification as an Enabler of More Environmentally Sustainable, Nutritionally Adequate Diets." *Nutrients* 15 (11). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15112473</u>.
- 105. Neufingerl, Nicole, and Ans Eilander. 2021. "Nutrient Intake and Status in Adults Consuming Plant-Based Diets Compared to Meat-Eaters: A Systematic Review." *Nutrients* 14 (1). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14010029</u>.
- 106. Fatemi, Seyedeh Fatemeh, Kiyavash Irankhah, Johanita Kruger, Maaike J. Bruins, and Seyyed Reza Sobhani. 2023. "Implementing Micronutrient Fortification Programs as a Potential Practical Contribution to Achieving Sustainable Diets." *Nutrition Bulletin / BNF* 48 (3): 411–24.
- 107. Alessandrini, Roberta, Mhairi K. Brown, Sonia Pombo-Rodrigues, Sheena Bhageerutty, Feng J. He, and Graham A. MacGregor. 2021. "Nutritional Quality of Plant-Based Meat Products Available in the UK: A Cross-Sectional Survey." *Nutrients* 13 (12). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13124225.
- 108. Bryngelsson, Susanne, Hanieh Moshtaghian, Marta Bianchi, and Elinor Hallström. 2022. "Nutritional Assessment of Plant-Based Meat Analogues on the Swedish Market." International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition 73 (7): 889–901.
- 109. Melville, Hannah, Maria Shahid, Allison Gaines, Briar L. McKenzie, Roberta Alessandrini, Kathy Trieu, Jason H. Y. Wu, Emalie Rosewarne, and Daisy H. Coyle. 2023. "The Nutritional Profile of Plant-Based Meat Analogues Available for Sale in Australia." *Nutrition & Dietetics: The Journal of the Dietitians Association of Australia* 80 (2): 211–22.
- 110. van Haperen, Martine. 2023 "HOE GEZOND ZIJN VLEESVERVANGERS?" Accessed October 13, 2023.
- 111. Voedingcentrum. 2020. "Richtlijnen Schijf van Vijf." February 2020. <u>https://www.voedingscentrum.nl/Assets/Uploads/voedingscentrum/Documents/Professionals/S</u> <u>chijf%20van%20Vijf/Richtlijnen%20Schijf%20van%20Vijf.pdf</u>.

- 112. Grasso, Alessandra C., Julia J. F. Besselink, Marcelo Tyszler, and Maaike J. Bruins. 2023. "The Potential of Food Fortification as an Enabler of More Environmentally Sustainable, Nutritionally Adequate Diets." *Nutrients* 15 (11). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15112473</u>.
- 113. Chungchunlam, Sylvia M. S., and Paul J. Moughan. 2023. "Comparative Bioavailability of Vitamins in Human Foods Sourced from Animals and Plants." *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, July, 1–36.
- 114. Latunde-Dada, Gladys O., Naroa Kajarabille, Sophie Rose, Sarah M. Arafsha, Tugba Kose, Mohamad F. Aslam, Wendy L. Hall, and Paul A. Sharp. 2023. "Content and Availability of Minerals in Plant-Based Burgers Compared with a Meat Burger." *Nutrients* 15 (12). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15122732.
- 115. Fraser, Rachel Z., Mithila Shitut, Puja Agrawal, Odete Mendes, and Sue Klapholz. 2018. "Safety Evaluation of Soy Leghemoglobin Protein Preparation Derived From Pichia Pastoris, Intended for Use as a Flavor Catalyst in Plant-Based Meat." *International Journal of Toxicology* 37 (3): 241–62.
- 116. Roman Viñas, Blanca, Lourdes Ribas Barba, Joy Ngo, Mirjana Gurinovic, Romana Novakovic, Adriënne Cavelaars, Lisette C. P. G. M. de Groot, Pieter van't Veer, Christophe Matthys, and Lluís Serra Majem. 2011. "Projected Prevalence of Inadequate Nutrient Intakes in Europe." Annals of Nutrition & Metabolism 59 (2-4): 84–95.
- 117. Grasso, Alessandra C., Julia J. F. Besselink, Marcelo Tyszler, and Maaike J. Bruins. 2023. "The Potential of Food Fortification as an Enabler of More Environmentally Sustainable, Nutritionally Adequate Diets." *Nutrients* 15 (11). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15112473</u>.
- 118. European Commission. 2008. "Laying down Detailed Rules for the Implementation of Council Regulation (EC) No 834/2007 on Organic Production and Labelling of Organic Products with Regard to Organic Production, Labelling and Control." Official Journal of the European Union L 250/1.

https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2008:250:0001:0084:en:PDF.

- 119. Latunde-Dada, Gladys O., Naroa Kajarabille, Sophie Rose, Sarah M. Arafsha, Tugba Kose, Mohamad F. Aslam, Wendy L. Hall, and Paul A. Sharp. 2023. "Content and Availability of Minerals in Plant-Based Burgers Compared with a Meat Burger." *Nutrients* 15 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15122732</u>.
- 120. Watanabe, Fumio, and Tomohiro Bito. 2018. "Vitamin B12 Sources and Microbial Interaction." *Experimental Biology and Medicine* 243 (2): 148–58.
- 121. Feed Navigator. 2023. Accessed 31 October 2023. <u>https://www.feednavigator.com/Article/2023/04/20/EU-feed-additive-registration-renewals-On</u> <u>ly-one-cobalt-salt-dossier-submitted-to-EFSA</u>
- 122. Santos, R. K. S., A. K. Novais, D. S. Borges, J. B. Alves, J. G. N. Dario, G. Frederico, C. R. Pierozan, J. P. Batista, M. Pereira, and C. A. Silva. 2020. "Increased Vitamin Supplement to Sows, Piglets and Finishers and the Effect in Productivity." *Animal: An International Journal of Animal Bioscience* 14 (1): 86–94.
- 123. Ahmad, Zaheer, Ming Xie, Yongbao Wu, and Shuisheng Hou. 2019. "Effect of Supplemental Cyanocobalamin on the Growth Performance and Hematological Indicators of the White Pekin Ducks from Hatch to Day 21." *Animals : An Open Access Journal from MDPI* 9 (9). https://doi.org/10.3390/ani9090633.
- 124. Bakaloudi, Dimitra Rafailia, Afton Halloran, Holly L. Rippin, Artemis Christina Oikonomidou, Theodoros I. Dardavesis, Julianne Williams, Kremlin Wickramasinghe, Joao Breda, and Michail Chourdakis. 2021. "Intake and Adequacy of the Vegan Diet. A Systematic Review of the Evidence." *Clinical Nutrition* 40 (5): 3503–21.

- 125. Śliwińska, Aleksandra, Justyna Luty, Ewa Aleksandrowicz-Wrona, and Sylwia Małgorzewicz. 2018. "Iron Status and Dietary Iron Intake in Vegetarians." *Advances in Clinical and Experimental Medicine: Official Organ Wroclaw Medical University* 27 (10): 1383–89.
- 126. Slywitch, Eric, Carine Savalli, Antonio Cláudio Goulart Duarte, and Maria Arlete Meil Schimith Escrivão. 2021. "Iron Deficiency in Vegetarian and Omnivorous Individuals: Analysis of 1340 Individuals." *Nutrients* 13 (9). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13092964</u>.
- 127. Latunde-Dada, Gladys O., Naroa Kajarabille, Sophie Rose, Sarah M. Arafsha, Tugba Kose, Mohamad F. Aslam, Wendy L. Hall, and Paul A. Sharp. 2023. "Content and Availability of Minerals in Plant-Based Burgers Compared with a Meat Burger." *Nutrients* 15 (12). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15122732.
- 128. Sadighi, Jila, Saharnaz Nedjat, and Rahele Rostami. 2019. "Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of the Effect of Iron-Fortified Flour on Iron Status of Populations Worldwide." *Public Health Nutrition* 22 (18): 3465–84.
- 129. Shkembi, Blerina, and Thom Huppertz. 2021. "Calcium Absorption from Food Products: Food Matrix Effects." *Nutrients* 14 (1). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14010180</u>.
- 130. Dighriri, Ibrahim M., Abdalaziz M. Alsubaie, Fatimah M. Hakami, Dalal M. Hamithi, Maryam M. Alshekh, Fatimah A. Khobrani, Fatimah E. Dalak, et al. 2022. "Effects of Omega-3 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids on Brain Functions: A Systematic Review." *Cureus* 14 (10): e30091.
- 131. Stark, Ken D., Mary E. Van Elswyk, M. Roberta Higgins, Charli A. Weatherford, and Norman Salem Jr. 2016. "Global Survey of the Omega-3 Fatty Acids, Docosahexaenoic Acid and Eicosapentaenoic Acid in the Blood Stream of Healthy Adults." *Progress in Lipid Research* 63 (July): 132–52.
- 132. Shepon, Alon, Tamar Makov, Helen A. Hamilton, Daniel B. Müller, Jessica A. Gephart, Patrik J. G. Henriksson, Max Troell, and Christopher D. Golden. 2022. "Sustainable Optimization of Global Aquatic Omega-3 Supply Chain Could Substantially Narrow the Nutrient Gap." *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 181 (June): 106260.
- 133. Davis, Dillon, Ana Morão, Jill Kauffman Johnson, and Li Shen. 2021. "Life Cycle Assessment of Heterotrophic Algae Omega-3." *Algal Research* 60 (December): 102494.
- 134. Foster, Meika, Anna Chu, Peter Petocz, and Samir Samman. 2013. "Effect of Vegetarian Diets on Zinc Status: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Studies in Humans." *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture* 93 (10): 2362–71.
- 135. Mayer Labba, Inger-Cecilia, Hannah Steinhausen, Linnéa Almius, Knud Erik Bach Knudsen, and Ann-Sofie Sandberg. 2022. "Nutritional Composition and Estimated Iron and Zinc Bioavailability of Meat Substitutes Available on the Swedish Market." *Nutrients* 14 (19). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14193903.
- 136. "Iodine." 2021. The Nutrition Source. October 19, 2021. https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/nutritionsource/iodine/.
- 137. Bath, Sarah C., Janneke Verkaik-Kloosterman, Magalie Sabatier, Sovianne Ter Borg, Ans Eilander, Katja Hora, Burcu Aksoy, et al. 2022. "A Systematic Review of Iodine Intake in Children, Adults, and Pregnant Women in Europe-Comparison against Dietary Recommendations and Evaluation of Dietary Iodine Sources." *Nutrition Reviews* 80 (11): 2154–77.
- 138. Lucas, Elysia, Miao Guo, and Gonzalo Guillén-Gosálbez. 2023. "Low-Carbon Diets Can Reduce Global Ecological and Health Costs." *Nature Food* 4 (5): 394–406.
- 139. Howard, Courtney, Andrea J. MacNeill, Fintan Hughes, Lujain Alqodmani, Kate Charlesworth, Roberto de Almeida, Roger Harris, et al. 2023. "Learning to Treat the Climate Emergency Together: Social Tipping Interventions by the Health Community." *The Lancet. Planetary Health* 7 (3): e251–64.

- 140. Romanello, Marina, Claudia Di Napoli, Paul Drummond, Carole Green, Harry Kennard, Pete Lampard, Daniel Scamman, et al. 2022. "The 2022 Report of the Lancet Countdown on Health and Climate Change: Health at the Mercy of Fossil Fuels." *The Lancet* 400 (10363): 1619–54.
- 141. Xu, Xiaoming, Prateek Sharma, Shijie Shu, Tzu-Shun Lin, Philippe Ciais, Francesco N. Tubiello, Pete Smith, Nelson Campbell, and Atul K. Jain. 2021. "Global Greenhouse Gas Emissions from Animal-Based Foods Are Twice Those of Plant-Based Foods." *Nature Food* 2 (9): 724–32.
- 142. United Nations Environment Programme and Climate and Clean Air Coalition (2021). Global Methane Assessment: Benefits and Costs of Mitigating Methane Emissions. Nairobi: United Nations Environment Programme.
- 143. European Commission. Accessed November 1, 2023. <u>https://energy.ec.europa.eu/topics/oil-gas-and-coal/methane-emissions_en</u>.
- 144. Eisen, Michael B., and Patrick O. Brown. 2022. "Rapid Global Phaseout of Animal Agriculture Has the Potential to Stabilize Greenhouse Gas Levels for 30 Years and Offset 68 Percent of CO2 Emissions This Century." *PLOS Climate* 1 (2): e0000010.
- 145. Smetana, Sergiy, Adriano Profeta, Rieke Voigt, Christian Kircher, and Volker Heinz. 2021. "Meat Substitution in Burgers: Nutritional Scoring, Sensorial Testing, and Life Cycle Assessment." *Future Foods* 4 (December): 100042.
- 146. Kozicka, Marta, Petr Havlík, Hugo Valin, Eva Wollenberg, Andre Deppermann, David Leclère, Pekka Lauri, et al. 2023. "Feeding Climate and Biodiversity Goals with Novel Plant-Based Meat and Milk Alternatives." *Nature Communications* 14 (1): 5316.
- 147. European Antimicrobial Resistance Collaborators. 2022. The burden of bacterial antimicrobial resistance in the WHO European region in 2019: a cross-country systematic analysis. *The Lancet Public Health.* 7 (11): e897–913.
- 148. Xu, Chunming, Lingqiang Kong, Hanfang Gao, Xiyu Cheng, and Xiumin Wang. 2022. "A Review of Current Bacterial Resistance to Antibiotics in Food Animals." *Frontiers in Microbiology* 13 (May): 822689.
- 149. United Nations. Report. 2020. Preventing the next pandemic Zoonotic diseases and how to break the chain of transmission
- 150. Abbasi, Jennifer. 2023. "Bird Flu Has Begun to Spread in Mammals-Here's What's Important to Know." JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association 329 (8): 619–21.#
- 151. Markin, Alexey, Giovana Ciacci Zanella, Zebulun W. Arendsee, Jianqiang Zhang, Karen M. Krueger, Phillip C. Gauger, Amy L. Vincent Baker, and Tavis K. Anderson. 2023.
 "Reverse-Zoonoses of 2009 H1N1 Pandemic Influenza A Viruses and Evolution in United States Swine Results in Viruses with Zoonotic Potential." *PLoS Pathogens* 19 (7): e1011476.
- 152. Esposito, Michelle Marie, Sara Turku, Leora Lehrfield, and Ayat Shoman. 2023. "The Impact of Human Activities on Zoonotic Infection Transmissions." *Animals : An Open Access Journal from MDPI* 13 (10). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ani13101646</u>.
- 153. Kozicka, Marta, Petr Havlík, Hugo Valin, Eva Wollenberg, Andre Deppermann, David Leclère, Pekka Lauri, et al. 2023. "Feeding Climate and Biodiversity Goals with Novel Plant-Based Meat and Milk Alternatives." *Nature Communications* 14 (1): 5316.
- 154. European Commission Agriculture and Rural Development. Accessed November 1, 2023. <u>https://agriculture.ec.europa.eu/data-and-analysis/markets/overviews/balance-sheets-sector/o</u> <u>ilseeds-and-protein-crops_en</u>.
- 155. Poore, J., and T. Nemecek. 2018. "Reducing Food's Environmental Impacts through Producers and Consumers." *Science* 360 (6392): 987–92.
- 156. FAO. 2018. The future of food and agriculture Alternative pathways to 2050. Supplementary material. Rome. 64 pp. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- 157. Protein diversity. n.d. "Global Innovation Needs Assessments." Accessed October 12, 2023. <u>https://www.climateworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/GINAs-Protein-Diversity.pdf</u>.

- 158. Sigsgaard, T., I. Basinas, G. Doekes, F. de Blay, I. Folletti, D. Heederik, A. Lipinska-Ojrzanowska, et al. 2020. "Respiratory Diseases and Allergy in Farmers Working with Livestock: A EAACI Position Paper." *Clinical and Translational Allergy* 10 (July): 29.
- 159. British Nutrition Foundation. Accessed November 1, 2023. <u>https://www.nutrition.org.uk/news/2023/beans-on-toast-may-be-ultra-processed-but-can-still-be-part-of-a-healthy-diet/</u>.
- 160. Cordova, Reynalda, Vivian Viallon, Emma Fontvieille, Laia Peruchet-Noray, Anna Jansana, Karl-Heinz Wagner, Cecilie Kyrø, et al. 2023. "Consumption of Ultra-Processed Foods and Risk of Multimorbidity of Cancer and Cardiometabolic Diseases: A Multinational Cohort Study." The Lancet Regional Health - Europe, November, 100771.
- 161. Taneri, Petek Eylul, Faina Wehrli, Zayne M. Roa-Díaz, Oche Adam Itodo, Dante Salvador, Hamidreza Raeisi-Dehkordi, Lia Bally, et al. 2022. "Association Between Ultra-Processed Food Intake and All-Cause Mortality: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *American Journal of Epidemiology* 191 (7): 1323–35.
- 162. Shaghaghian, Samaneh, David Julian McClements, Mohammadreza Khalesi, Marco Garcia-Vaquero, and Armin Mirzapour-Kouhdasht. 2022. "Digestibility and Bioavailability of Plant-Based Proteins Intended for Use in Meat Analogues: A Review." *Trends in Food Science & Technology* 129 (November): 646–56.
- 163. Rico-Campà, Anaïs, Miguel A. Martínez-González, Ismael Alvarez-Alvarez, Raquel de Deus Mendonça, Carmen de la Fuente-Arrillaga, Clara Gómez-Donoso, and Maira Bes-Rastrollo. 2019.
 "Association between Consumption of Ultra-Processed Foods and All Cause Mortality: SUN Prospective Cohort Study." *BMJ* 365 (May): l1949.
- 164. Srour, Bernard, Léopold K. Fezeu, Emmanuelle Kesse-Guyot, Benjamin Allès, Caroline Méjean, Roland M. Andrianasolo, Eloi Chazelas, et al. 2019. "Ultra-Processed Food Intake and Risk of Cardiovascular Disease: Prospective Cohort Study (NutriNet-Santé)." *BMJ* 365 (May): l1451.
- 165. Wang, Lu, Mengxi Du, Kai Wang, Neha Khandpur, Sinara Laurini Rossato, Jean-Philippe Drouin-Chartier, Euridice Martínez Steele, Edward Giovannucci, Mingyang Song, and Fang Fang Zhang. 2022. "Association of Ultra-Processed Food Consumption with Colorectal Cancer Risk among Men and Women: Results from Three Prospective US Cohort Studies." *BMJ* 378 (August). <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj-2021-068921</u>.
- 166. Aldars-García, Laila, María Chaparro, and Javier P. Gisbert. 2021. "Systematic Review: The Gut Microbiome and Its Potential Clinical Application in Inflammatory Bowel Disease." *Microorganisms* 9 (5). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms9050977</u>.
- 167. Zheng, Danping, Timur Liwinski, and Eran Elinav. 2020. "Interaction between Microbiota and Immunity in Health and Disease." *Cell Research* 30 (6): 492–506.
- 168. Gérard, Céline, and Hubert Vidal. 2019. "Impact of Gut Microbiota on Host Glycemic Control." *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 10 (January): 29.
- 169. Rahman, Md Mominur, Fahadul Islam, Md Harun -Or-Rashid, Abdullah Al Mamun, Md Saidur Rahaman, Md Mohaimenul Islam, Atkia Farzana Khan Meem, et al. 2022. "The Gut Microbiota (microbiome) in Cardiovascular Disease and Its Therapeutic Regulation." *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology* 12 (June): 903570.
- 170. Dash, Somarani, Yasir Ahmed Syed, and Mojibur R. Khan. 2022. "Understanding the Role of the Gut Microbiome in Brain Development and Its Association With Neurodevelopmental Psychiatric Disorders." *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology* 10 (April): 880544.
- 171. Ojo, Omorogieva, Osarhumwese Osaretin Ojo, Nazanin Zand, and Xiaohua Wang. 2021. "The Effect of Dietary Fibre on Gut Microbiota, Lipid Profile, and Inflammatory Markers in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomised Controlled Trials." *Nutrients* 13 (6). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13061805</u>.

- 172. Farsi, Dominic N., Jose Lara Gallegos, Georgios Koutsidis, Andrew Nelson, Tim J. A. Finnigan, William Cheung, Jose L. Muñoz-Muñoz, and Daniel M. Commane. 2023. "Substituting Meat for Mycoprotein Reduces Genotoxicity and Increases the Abundance of Beneficial Microbes in the Gut: Mycomeat, a Randomised Crossover Control Trial." *European Journal of Nutrition* 62 (3): 1479–92.
- 173. Toribio-Mateas, Miguel A., Adri Bester, and Natalia Klimenko. 2021. "Impact of Plant-Based Meat Alternatives on the Gut Microbiota of Consumers: A Real-World Study." *Foods (Basel, Switzerland)* 10 (9). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/foods10092040</u>.
- 174. Subirats, Jessica, Ashley Domingues, and Edward Topp. 2019. "Does Dietary Consumption of Antibiotics by Humans Promote Antibiotic Resistance in the Gut Microbiome?" *Journal of Food Protection* 82 (10): 1636–42.
- 175. Sadighara, Parisa, Shahrbano Rostami, Hamed Shafaroodi, Ali Sarshogi, Yeghaneh Mazaheri, and Melina Sadighara. 2023. "The Effect of Residual Antibiotics in Food on Intestinal Microbiota: A Systematic Review." *Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems* 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fsufs.2023.1163885.
- 176. Wang, Yu, Cassi N. Uffelman, Robert E. Bergia, Caroline M. Clark, Jason B. Reed, Tzu-Wen L. Cross, Stephen R. Lindemann, Minghua Tang, and Wayne W. Campbell. 2023. "Meat Consumption and Gut Microbiota: A Scoping Review of Literature and Systematic Review of Randomized Controlled Trials in Adults." *Advances in Nutrition* 14 (2): 215–37.
- 177. Albracht-Schulte, Kembra, Tariful Islam, Paige Johnson, and Naima Moustaid-Moussa. 2021. "Systematic Review of Beef Protein Effects on Gut Microbiota: Implications for Health." *Advances in Nutrition* 12 (1): 102–14.
- 178. Sidhu, Shaneerra Raajlynn Kaur, Chin Wei Kok, Thubasni Kunasegaran, and Amutha Ramadas. 2023. "Effect of Plant-Based Diets on Gut Microbiota: A Systematic Review of Interventional Studies." *Nutrients* 15 (6). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15061510</u>.
- 179. Tristan Asensi, Marta, Antonia Napoletano, Francesco Sofi, and Monica Dinu. 2023. "Low-Grade Inflammation and Ultra-Processed Foods Consumption: A Review." *Nutrients* 15 (6). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15061546</u>.
- 180. "PAN_Position-Paper_Plant-Based-Meat_04072023.pdf." n.d. https://pan-int.org/wp-content/uploads/PAN_Position-Paper_Plant-Based-Meat_04072023.pdf
- 181. Kliemann, Nathalie, Fernanda Rauber, Renata Bertazzi Levy, Vivian Viallon, Eszter P. Vamos, Reynalda Cordova, Heinz Freisling, et al. 2023. "Food Processing and Cancer Risk in Europe: Results from the Prospective EPIC Cohort Study." *The Lancet. Planetary Health* 7 (3): e219–32.
- 182. Chazelas, Eloi, Fabrice Pierre, Nathalie Druesne-Pecollo, Younes Esseddik, Fabien Szabo de Edelenyi, Cédric Agaesse, Alexandre De Sa, et al. 2022. "Nitrites and Nitrates from Food Additives and Natural Sources and Cancer Risk: Results from the NutriNet-Santé Cohort." International Journal of Epidemiology 51 (4): 1106–19.
- 183. European Food Safety Authority. 2023. "Nitrosamines in Food Raise a Health Concern." Accessed November 1, 2023.

https://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/news/nitrosamines-food-raise-health-concern.

184. "What Are Emulsifiers and What Are Common Examples Used in Food?" n.d. Accessed November 2, 2023.

https://www.eufic.org/en/whats-in-food/article/what-are-emulsifiers-and-what-are-common-examples-used-in-food.

185. Sellem, Laury, Bernard Srour, Guillaume Javaux, Eloi Chazelas, Benoit Chassaing, Emilie Viennois, Charlotte Debras, et al. 2023. "Food Additive Emulsifiers and Risk of Cardiovascular Disease in the NutriNet-Santé Cohort: Prospective Cohort Study." *BMJ* 382 (September): e076058.

- 186. Science Media Centre. Accessed October 31, 2023. <u>https://www.sciencemediacentre.org/expert-reaction-to-study-looking-at-emulsifier-e-number</u> <u>s-and-cardiovascular-disease-risk/</u>
- 187. EFSA Panel on Food Additives and Nutrient Sources added to Food (ANS). 2017. "Re-Evaluation of Xanthan Gum (E 415) as a Food Additive." EFSA Journal. European Food Safety Authority 15 (7): e04909.
- 188. EFSA Panel on Food Additives and Nutrient Sources added to Food (ANS). 2017. "Re-Evaluation of Lecithins (E 322) as a Food Additive." EFSA Journal. European Food Safety Authority 15 (4): e04742.
- 189. Hirose, Asuka, Masakazu Terauchi, Yurika Osaka, Mihoko Akiyoshi, Kiyoko Kato, and Naoyuki Miyasaka. 2018. "Effect of Soy Lecithin on Fatigue and Menopausal Symptoms in Middle-Aged Women: A Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Study." *Nutrition Journal* 17 (1): 4.
- 190. Mourad, Amouni Mohamed, Eder de Carvalho Pincinato, Priscila Gava Mazzola, Maricene Sabha, and Patricia Moriel. 2010. "Influence of Soy Lecithin Administration on Hypercholesterolemia." *Cholesterol* 2010: 824813.
- 191. Pryme, Ian F. 2021. "Exhaustive Overview of Dietary Plant Lectins: Prospective Importance in the Mediterranean Diet." *American Journal of Biomedical Science & Research* 13 (3): 339–58.
- 192. CNBC. "Beyond Meat, Impossible Foods Face a New 'fake Meat' Foe with Long, Controversial History." Accessed November 1, 2023. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2020/02/06/beyond-meat-impossible-foods-face-new-powerful-fake-meat-foe.html</u>.
- 193. EFSA Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies (NDA). 2010. "Scientific Opinion on the Substantiation of Health Claims Related to Hydroxypropyl Methylcellulose (HPMC) and Maintenance of Normal Bowel Function (ID 812), Reduction of Post-Prandial Glycaemic Responses (ID 814), Maintenance of Normal Blood Cholesterol c." EFSA Journal 8 (10): 1739.
- 194. Oh, Imkyung, Jaehwan Lee, Hyeon Gyu Lee, and Suyong Lee. 2019. "Feasibility of Hydroxypropyl Methylcellulose Oleogel as an Animal Fat Replacer for Meat Patties." *Food Research International* 122 (August): 566–72.
- 195. Jiménez-Munoz, Luis, Emmanouil D. Tsochatzis, and Milena Corredig. 2022. "Impact of the Structural Modifications of Potato Protein in the Digestibility Process under Semi-Dynamic Simulated Human Gastrointestinal In Vitro System." *Nutrients* 14 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14122505</u>.
- 196. Toews, Ingrid, Szimonetta Lohner, Daniela Küllenberg de Gaudry, Harriet Sommer, and Joerg J. Meerpohl. 2019. "Association between Intake of Non-Sugar Sweeteners and Health Outcomes: Systematic Review and Meta-Analyses of Randomised and Non-Randomised Controlled Trials and Observational Studies." *BMJ* 364 (January): k4718.
- 197. World Health Organizaion. Report. Health effects of the use of non-sugar sweeteners: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Geneva. 2022.
- 198. Barnard, Neal D., David M. Goldman, James F. Loomis, Hana Kahleova, Susan M. Levin, Stephen Neabore, and Travis C. Batts. 2019. "Plant-Based Diets for Cardiovascular Safety and Performance in Endurance Sports." *Nutrients* 11 (1). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11010130</u>.
- 199. Monteyne, Alistair J., Mariana O. C. Coelho, Craig Porter, Doaa R. Abdelrahman, Thomas S. O. Jameson, Sarah R. Jackman, Jamie R. Blackwell, et al. 2020. "Mycoprotein Ingestion Stimulates Protein Synthesis Rates to a Greater Extent than Milk Protein in Rested and Exercised Skeletal Muscle of Healthy Young Men: A Randomized Controlled Trial." *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 112 (2): 318–33.
- 200. Heijden, Ino van der, Sam West, Alistair J. Monteyne, Tim J. A. Finnigan, Doaa R. Abdelrahman, Andrew J. Murton, Francis B. Stephens, and Benjamin T. Wall. 2023. "Algae Ingestion Increases Resting and Exercised Myofibrillar Protein Synthesis Rates to a Similar Extent as Mycoprotein in

Young Adults." *The Journal of Nutrition*, September. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tjnut.2023.08.035.

- 201. Wang, Yeli, Binkai Liu, Han Han, Yang Hu, Lu Zhu, Eric B. Rimm, Frank B. Hu, and Qi Sun. 2023. "Associations between Plant-Based Dietary Patterns and Risks of Type 2 Diabetes, Cardiovascular Disease, Cancer, and Mortality - a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Nutrition Journal* 22 (1): 46.
- 202. Allès, Benjamin, Julia Baudry, Caroline Méjean, Mathilde Touvier, Sandrine Péneau, Serge Hercberg, and Emmanuelle Kesse-Guyot. 2017. "Comparison of Sociodemographic and Nutritional Characteristics between Self-Reported Vegetarians, Vegans, and Meat-Eaters from the NutriNet-Santé Study." *Nutrients* 9 (9). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu9091023</u>.
- 203. Bradbury, Kathryn E., Tammy Y. N. Tong, and Timothy J. Key. 2017. "Dietary Intake of High-Protein Foods and Other Major Foods in Meat-Eaters, Poultry-Eaters, Fish-Eaters, Vegetarians, and Vegans in UK Biobank." *Nutrients* 9 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu9121317</u>.
- 204. Sánchez-Velázquez, Oscar Abel, Sabine Ribéreau, Martin Mondor, Edith Oliva Cuevas-Rodríguez, Yves Arcand, and Alan Javier Hernández-Álvarez. 2021. "Impact of Processing on the in Vitro Protein Quality, Bioactive Compounds, and Antioxidant Potential of 10 Selected Pulses." *Legume Science* 3 (2). https://doi.org/10.1002/leg3.88.
- 205. Fatemi, Seyedeh Fatemeh, Kiyavash Irankhah, Johanita Kruger, Maaike J. Bruins, and Seyyed Reza Sobhani. 2023. "Implementing Micronutrient Fortification Programs as a Potential Practical Contribution to Achieving Sustainable Diets." *Nutrition Bulletin / BNF* 48 (3): 411–24.
- 206. Chojnacki, Robert. n.d. "Plant-Based Foods: Will They Stay or Will They Go?" NPD. Accessed November 1, 2023. <u>https://www.npd.com/news/press-releases/2019/plant-based-foods-will-they-stay-or-will-they</u> -go/.
- 207. Messina, Mark, Alison M. Duncan, Andrea J. Glenn, and Francois Mariotti. 2023. "Perspective: Plant-Based Meat Alternatives Can Help Facilitate and Maintain a Lower Animal to Plant Protein Intake Ratio." *Advances in Nutrition* 14 (3): 392–405.
- 208. Allès, Benjamin, Julia Baudry, Caroline Méjean, Mathilde Touvier, Sandrine Péneau, Serge Hercberg, and Emmanuelle Kesse-Guyot. 2017. "Comparison of Sociodemographic and Nutritional Characteristics between Self-Reported Vegetarians, Vegans, and Meat-Eaters from the NutriNet-Santé Study." *Nutrients* 9 (9). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu9091023</u>.
- 209. Bradbury, Kathryn E., Tammy Y. N. Tong, and Timothy J. Key. 2017. "Dietary Intake of High-Protein Foods and Other Major Foods in Meat-Eaters, Poultry-Eaters, Fish-Eaters, Vegetarians, and Vegans in UK Biobank." *Nutrients* 9 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu9121317</u>.
- 210. Ritchie, H. 2023. Accessed October 12, 2023. https://www.sustainabilitybynumbers.com/p/nutrition-plant-milks.
- 211. "Dietary Fibre." n.d. Accessed November 2, 2023. https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/health-promotion-knowledge-gateway/dietary-fibre_en.
- 212. Sánchez-Velázquez, Oscar Abel, Sabine Ribéreau, Martin Mondor, Edith Oliva Cuevas-Rodríguez, Yves Arcand, and Alan Javier Hernández-Álvarez. 2021. "Impact of Processing on the in Vitro Protein Quality, Bioactive Compounds, and Antioxidant Potential of 10 Selected Pulses." *Legume Science* 3 (2). https://doi.org/10.1002/leg3.88.
- 213. Davis, Dillon, Ana Morão, Jill Kauffman Johnson, and Li Shen. 2021. "Life Cycle Assessment of Heterotrophic Algae Omega-3." *Algal Research* 60 (December): 102494.
- 214. Dunphy, Siobhán. 2019. "Loss of Biodiversity Threatens Global Food Supplies." European Scientist. 2019.

https://www.europeanscientist.com/en/agriculture/loss-of-biodiversity-threatens-global-food-supplies/.

- 215. "Plant2Food." 2023. Novo Nordisk Fonden. January 12, 2023. https://novonordiskfonden.dk/en/projects/plant2food/.
- 216. Farsi, Dominic N., Jose Lara Gallegos, Tim J. A. Finnigan, William Cheung, Jose Munoz Munoz, and Daniel M. Commane. 2023. "The Effects of Substituting Red and Processed Meat for Mycoprotein on Biomarkers of Cardiovascular Risk in Healthy Volunteers: An Analysis of Secondary Endpoints from Mycomeat." *European Journal of Nutrition* 62 (8): 3349–59.
- 217. Monteyne, Alistair J., Mariana O. C. Coelho, Craig Porter, Doaa R. Abdelrahman, Thomas S. O. Jameson, Sarah R. Jackman, Jamie R. Blackwell, et al. 2020. "Mycoprotein Ingestion Stimulates Protein Synthesis Rates to a Greater Extent than Milk Protein in Rested and Exercised Skeletal Muscle of Healthy Young Men: A Randomized Controlled Trial." *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 112 (2): 318–33.
- 218. Farsi, Dominic N., Jose Lara Gallegos, Georgios Koutsidis, Andrew Nelson, Tim J. A. Finnigan, William Cheung, Jose L. Muñoz-Muñoz, and Daniel M. Commane. 2023. "Substituting Meat for Mycoprotein Reduces Genotoxicity and Increases the Abundance of Beneficial Microbes in the Gut: Mycomeat, a Randomised Crossover Control Trial." *European Journal of Nutrition* 62 (3): 1479–92.
- 219. Crimarco, Anthony, Sparkle Springfield, Christina Petlura, Taylor Streaty, Kristen Cunanan, Justin Lee, Priya Fielding-Singh, et al. 2020. "A Randomized Crossover Trial on the Effect of Plant-Based Compared with Animal-Based Meat on Trimethylamine-N-Oxide and Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors in Generally Healthy Adults: Study With Appetizing Plantfood-Meat Eating Alternative Trial (SWAP-MEAT)." *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 112 (5): 1188–99.
- 220. "Beyond Meat Supports the American Cancer Society." n.d. <u>https://www.cancer.org/about-us/our-partners/beyond-meat.html</u>.
- 221. "Launching the Sheffield Based Sustainable Healthy Foods Accelerator." Accessed 01 November 2023. Sheffield Olympic Legacy Park. May 3, 2022. <u>https://sheffieldolympiclegacypark.co.uk/launching-the-sheffield-based-sustainable-healthy-foods-accelerator/</u>.
- 222. "LWV22098 Metabolic Impact of Future Food Processing (Meta-Pro)." 2023. WUR. Accessed 02 November 2023.

https://www.wur.nl/en/research-results/research-funded-by-the-ministry-of-lnv/expertisegebie den/kennisonline/lwv22098-metabolic-impact-of-future-food-processing-meta-pro-1.htm.

- 223. Dana, Liyuwork Mitiku, Kathy Chapman, Helen Dixon, Caroline Miller, Bruce Neal, Bridget Kelly, Kylie Ball, and Simone Pettigrew. 2021. "The Relative Importance of Primary Food Choice Factors among Different Consumer Groups: A Latent Profile Analysis." *Food Quality and Preference* 94 (December): 104199.
- 224. Willett, Walter, Johan Rockström, Brent Loken, Marco Springmann, Tim Lang, Sonja Vermeulen, Tara Garnett, et al. 2019. "Food in the Anthropocene: The EAT-Lancet Commission on Healthy Diets from Sustainable Food Systems." *The Lancet* 393 (10170): 447–92.
- 225. "Plant-Based Diets Are Better for Your Health as Well as for the Climate." n.d. Accessed November 1, 2023. https://www.escardio.org/The-ESC/Press-Office/Press-releases/Plant-based-diets-are-better-f

https://www.escardio.org/The-ESC/Press-Office/Press-releases/Plant-based-diets-are-better-f or-your-health-as-well-as-for-the-climate.

- 226. PAN International. Position paper on plant-based meat products. Accessed 1 November 2023. https://pan-int.org/wp-content/uploads/PAN_Position-Paper_Plant-Based-Meat_04072023.pdf
- 227. Voeding Centrum Nederland. "Vleesvervangers." n.d. Accessed November 1, 2023. <u>https://www.voedingscentrum.nl/encyclopedie/vleesvervangers.aspx</u>.
- 228. British Dietetics Association. "Sustainable Diets." Accessed November 1, 2023. https://www.bda.uk.com/food-health/your-health/sustainable-diets.html.

- 229. Heras-Delgado, Sara de las, Sangeetha Shyam, Èrica Cunillera, Natalia Dragusan, Jordi Salas-Salvadó, and Nancy Babio. 2023. "Are Plant-Based Alternatives Healthier? A Two-Dimensional Evaluation from Nutritional and Processing Standpoints." *Food Research International* 169 (July): 112857.
- 230. Costa-Catala, Judit, Natalia Toro-Funes, Oriol Comas-Basté, Salvador Hernández-Macias, Sònia Sánchez-Pérez, M. Luz Latorre-Moratalla, M. Teresa Veciana-Nogués, Victòria Castell-Garralda, and M. Carmen Vidal-Carou. 2023. "Comparative Assessment of the Nutritional Profile of Meat Products and Their Plant-Based Analogues." *Nutrients* 15 (12). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15122807</u>.
- 231. Gréa, Corinna, Anna Dittmann, David Wolff, Romy Werner, Christin Turban, Silvia Roser, Ingrid Hoffmann, and Stefan Storcksdieck Genannt Bonsmann. 2023. "Comparison of the Declared Nutrient Content of Plant-Based Meat Substitutes and Corresponding Meat Products and Sausages in Germany." *Nutrients* 15 (18). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15183864</u>.